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CAARS 

VANCOUVER, B.C. 

July 10, 2012 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:14 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Good morning again, 

ladies and gentlemen.  So, the first order of the day 

perhaps is get back to that homework assignment we 

gave you last night.  And just to still address that 

briefly, certainly it was very much late in the day to 

raise this issue and it’s not ideal.  We accept that.  

But as things have unfolded, there just didn’t seem to 

be the window there before.   

  Having said that, it’s not a must.  It’s 

certainly -- you know, we have the Google maps and we 

have lots of great charts.  It’s not a must.  But it 

certainly would be very helpful if panel was to have 

that opportunity just to give some further context for 

the decision.   

  But clearly this cannot happen unless the 

parties can agree, really, what is doable there.  So 

this morning before we get back to the cross-

examination, I think we would -- that’s what we would 

like to hear some submissions on that and, as I stated 

yesterday, what we are not even that clear what’s the 

best way to do it, or what to see.  But basically this 

route we are interested, the new substation, and 
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perhaps also the Bear Mountain substation will be 

expanded significantly as well.  And then the 

intersection of the two rivers that I mentioned last 

night again.   

  But I will see what you have -- we’ll see 

what you have to say about this idea.  Mr. Sanderson, 

please proceed.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Thank you, Madam Chair.  I’ll address it 

first and then invite Ms. Rana to speak to it also, 

since she and I have been attempting to discuss it.  

And thanks for your indulgence this morning, for the 

last 15 minutes, as we tried to come to common terms.   

  I think it’s fair to say that both B.C. 

Hydro and West Moberly have explored ways to make your 

request work.  But each of us have specific concerns 

that we’re trying to juggle.  And I won’t say that Ms. 

Rana and I have succeeded in coming up with a common 

view as to what could work.  But we got as far as we 

could, and thought that it would be better to enter 

into a dialogue with you to make sure that what we 

were trying to shape was consistent with where you 

were trying to go.   

  From B.C. Hydro’s perspective, absolutely 

willing to help try and make it happen, and the best 

way, we thought, to do that would probably be by 

helicopter, to simply fly the route, and then detour 
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to the specific other sites, for instance the 

confluence of the Murray and the Pine, and any of the 

substations you wanted to see.   

  We thought that to do that and maintain the 

integrity of the process you would need counsel there 

from the affected parties.  I am thinking that’s 

mainly Hydro and West Moberly.  We were thinking of 

volunteering for lack of a better word what I’ll call 

a tour guide, which is somebody who is familiar with 

the route but not familiar with the process and not 

involved in the process in any way.  We thought it, 

you know, best to have somebody who is able to point 

things out, but not have an involvement in why things 

are the way they are, or where they are, or otherwise 

sort of be engaged in the substantive issues here.   

 Proceeding Time 9:19 a.m. T02 

  So that was our vision of how it might be 

done.  Our limitation, however, is that, as you know, 

the schedule is very tight.  We explored what room 

there was for slippage in that schedule.  We could see 

a week.  That is, we could see moving, shifting 

everything by a week effectively.  After August the 8th 

we run into real difficulties, and I don't often do 

this, but personally I'm out of the country as of the 

8th.  I get back Labour Day and walk into a hearing for 

three weeks.  And so, you know, from my point of view, 
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and in this particular case because of my involvement 

in it sort of from the outset, you know, it's 

difficult for me to see how to get around that 

problem.  You know, I think I do need to be here for 

the rebuttal argument.  So I was working backward from 

August 8th effectively, which left us already a very 

constrained period for argument as it is, so that's -- 

we'd have to have the view within a week.   

  That provides, I know, my friend with 

difficulty.  She has commitments, her client has 

commitments, and that makes that awkward.  So we 

didn't resolve that.  We're working around it.  

Whether there is a day or two later that intrudes into 

that, and then we could juggle some other way we 

haven't quite resolved.   

  If I'm hearing you, your wish is to see the 

route in perspective, consistent with sort of the kind 

of testimony we were hearing yesterday.  And if that's 

right, the one other suggestion of a constructive 

nature I can perhaps offer is we had started to look 

into but not able to confirm quite yet being able by 

tomorrow, say, to provide you with what I'll call a 

Google Earth version of the route.  So to do something 

like what Chief Willson's presentation did yesterday 

but do it from the perspective of the DCAT route, you 

know, as opposed to the region as a whole, and give 
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you the ability to kind of visually fly that route 

with Google at least as current as it is.  Now, the 

one thing that that doesn't do is give you a sense of 

what's happened since the last Google photographing 

was done, and so we're just looking at what, you know, 

what is the currency of Google for the route and, you 

know, how big a change has there been in those number 

of years, which -- and I'm not sure how many years 

that is. 

  So we're still investigating that, but 

that, I guess, is what we would offer up as a second 

best if we can't make the other work.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanderson, so I think 

that's a good way to start.  So with that perhaps we 

then hear from Ms. Rana? 

Proceeding Time 9:21 a.m. T03 

MS. RANA:     Thank you.  Good morning, Madam Chair, Panel 

members.  We talked about this this morning 

internally, and West Moberly is very interested in 

having you up for the site visit.  As you know, their 

whole testimony was about context and we really feel 

very strongly that a decision can’t be made without a 

good understanding of the context and of course being 

there to see it for yourselves is obviously the best 

way to do that.  We appreciate the restrictions around 

time, definitely, and the timeline that has already 
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been set.  As my friend Mr. Sanderson pointed out, we 

have some pressing matters this week after the hearing 

to attend to, main one being election for chief at 

West Moberly First Nations on Sunday.  So it really 

isn’t possible to have this within seven days.  I have 

a three-day hearing in Victoria starting on Monday.   

  So we have offered the 19th, that’s the 

first available date, and we are -- both of our 

clients are looking into that.  Between Mr. Sanderson 

and I, I think that that’s workable.  The next -- and 

that’s a Thursday.  The next possible day is the 

following Monday, which is the 23rd.  So we’ve got 

those two days in the mix to see if either of those 

will work.   

  And the other thing I wanted to raise this 

morning was the question of who is to be part of this 

tour.  And the concern I have is that, if it’s just 

legal counsel, as representative of our clients, if 

the panel has any questions about anything while we’re 

en route, I know personally myself I wouldn’t be in a 

position to answer them about where things are in the 

land, or things that may have been referred to in 

Chief Willson’s testimony.  And while I can appreciate 

that, we don’t want to bog down the tour with, you 

know, a lot of commentary and sort of competing views 

coming at the panel while you’re on your tour, 
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certainly I would expect that you would have 

questions.  And to take those questions back to my 

clients after the fact, then they get lost in 

translation.  And when I say to them, you know, “This 

is what the panel is wondering about.”  So, I think it 

would be very important to have a representative of 

B.C. Hydro that’s familiar with the project and the 

engineering, and, you know, a representative of the 

First Nation, and hopefully Chief Willson, assuming he 

wins the election on Sunday.   

  So we think that if it’s just legal counsel 

and the panel, we’re really going to be restricted in 

what -- how we can assist you in understanding what it 

is that you’re looking at.   

  Other than that, I think it’s really a 

matter of logistics, and seeing when we can fit this 

in.   

  As far as the Google Earth option goes, you 

know, anything that provides some context is better 

than nothing.  The concern we have is that, to our 

knowledge, and we use Google Earth extensively, in 

that area the photos are dated from 2009.  And as you 

saw from Chief Wilson’s presentation where he layered 

on the different coloured well sites over decade by 

decade, the shale gas started two years ago.  So all 

the blue triangles that you saw in the presentation, 
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they won’t be -- those well sites won’t appear on a 

Google Earth image.  You have to see them by going 

there.  So, you’re not going to get the true context, 

you’re going to get what it would have looked like 

three years ago.   

Proceeding Time 9:25 a.m. T04 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Rana.  Perhaps just one 

date just for your information, I think one date the 

Panel had in mind as well was the July 23rd.  So that 

might be then doable from a logistics point of view, 

if that -- again I don't know how that can work on the 

B.C. Hydro side, but that was -- or other date early 

that week would be doable for the Panel.   

  With regard to who would be part of the 

group touring, I guess perhaps you will still have to 

continue the dialogue, Mr. Sanderson and Ms. Rana, 

because -- Mr. Sanderson? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, my concern was that the dialogue 

between Ms. Rana and I is -- if we're not able to 

come, or even if we are able to come to a common 

position, I fear that that issue extends beyond the 

two of us.  You know, we have a process here with 

multi parties.  I think it reasonable to suggest that 

it's not a breach to them, despite the fact that most 

of them aren't here even now, of fairness to give the 

Panel a view, because I don't think others have raised 
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that issues much.  But I think to engage in dialogue 

of any material sort that's not part of the public 

record is troubling.  And you know, I'll defer to Mr. 

Miller here, but I start to get a little uncomfortable 

with that suggestion.   

  I mean, it seems to me that the Panel is 

getting a tour guide who is like a bus driver 

effectively, and is taking you to where you want to 

go.  And I think counsel need to be there to see where 

you went and so we can share your perspective, and if 

we think it's relevant in argument to remind you what 

you saw, then we can do that because we know what you 

saw.  If we're not there we can't do that because we 

don't know what you saw.  So that's why we're there.  

I don't think really we should be answering questions 

though.  Like Ms. Rana, I couldn't answer your 

questions.  But I think that's okay.  I think you're 

taking this view to put the testimony you've heard on 

the public record in a context.  You're not taking 

this view to drill down and get more detail on those 

facts from the very witnesses who gave that testimony.  

And I do see that distinction. 

  So I think that's a substantive 

disagreement between Ms. Rana and I, and I doubt we're 

going to work it out between us would be my guess.  So 

you'll have to think about that one and particularly 
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in the context of other parties. 

  In terms of the 23rd, we'll take that away.  

I just haven't figured out how to make a schedule work 

with a two-week delay.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you for setting me straight, Mr. 

Sanderson.  Perhaps Mr. Miller wants to comment on 

this. 

MR. MILLER:   I share Mr. Sanderson's concern about 

possible exchange of submissions or evidence when 

there's no reporter there, and also, as Mr. Sanderson 

indicated, other parties not being aware of what's 

being said to the Panel members.  So much like Mr. 

Sanderson, if this site visit is to take place, I 

strongly suggest it be designed around, as Mr. 

Sanderson put it, a tour.  So this is where we're 

going, this is this site, that's that site.  And 

that's it.  If there is anything beyond that, we need 

to open up this whole process to everybody so that 

everyone can see what's going on and everyone can have 

their chance to make submissions.  And I don't think 

we're going to find a helicopter big enough, so --  

  But I think you should get the position of 

the other parties on the record as to whether or not 

they have any objection.  So far we've only heard from 

Hydro or West Moberly, not the others.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Miller.  Who would like 
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to go next?  Mr. Landry?   

Proceeding Time 9:29 a.m. T05 

MR. LANDRY:   Madam Chair, obviously Shell is in your 

hands.   As I’ve said to you on a couple of occasions 

before, we are a real customer.  This is a late 

process.  It’s taken a long time, so timing in that 

respect is very important.  I mean, I guess my 

perspective would be, site visits are not uncommon, 

but they are usually much earlier on in a process, so 

that you can take whatever happens in the site visits 

and push it through the process.   

  The difficulty, once you start doing a site 

visit is, whether you like it or not, it becomes part 

of the process and it is part of the evidence that’s 

there.  And so it becomes very difficult, and you 

know, from Shell’s perspective obviously given what 

I’m hearing what we’re talking about here is really 

the issue that we’ve been dealing with the last couple 

of days and the route and perhaps the substations.  

Because of course the Shell facilities -- they’re 

subject to their regulatory proceedings, including the 

line that’s going to inter-connect into the DCAT 

project.   

  So, you know, it becomes a real serious 

issue as to where the line is drawn.  And, I mean, not 

to use the wrong expression, where the line is drawn 
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as to what’s going to happen.  So, I think, you know, 

like I say, Shell is in your hands.  Whatever you need 

to come to an appropriate decision, obviously that’s 

important.  But you are going down, in my submission, 

a difficult path, because it becomes very much part of 

the process at the end of the process, not the 

beginning.  And I think that’s the great difficulty.  

So -- those are our comments.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Landry.  Anybody else?  

Mr. Hildebrand?   

MR. HILDEBRAND:   Yes, Madam Chairman and council members 

-- panel members.  I normally take my instructions 

from the Chief Administrative Officer of the 

municipality.  He is away from the office this week.  

And this is a matter of sufficient importance that at 

some point municipal council might want to have 

something to say about who would be present in any 

sort of a visit.  So, I would say this.   

  The other issue is that, you know, we have 

been exposed to the First Nations’ evidence only very 

recently.  We were not given the opportunity to review 

a copy of the draft report that was available in June, 

even though we requested a copy, because apparently of 

its confidentiality.  So, I have to agree to some 

extent with what Mr. Landry has said and what Mr. 

Sanderson has said.  It would not be the City’s 
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position that the panel should be deprived of any 

information or the visual impact that it seeks.  So 

the idea of flying over the route and simply seeing 

the substations is something that obviously no one 

would object to.  But the idea that, through an 

informal process people who have already attended as 

witnesses, would be essentially giving further 

impromptu testimony in a helicopter or as the three of 

you are walking around the site, that is a process 

that gives us some concern.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Fair comments.  Thank you, Mr. 

Hildebrand.  Anybody else?   

MS. BRAITHEWAITE:   Tannis Braithewaite for BCOAPO.  I 

just wanted to offer a suggestion which is, I’m not 

sure if the state of technology is there, but there 

may be a way to actually have remote participation in 

a tour by other parties via a recording of what 

occurs.  There could be a process for actually 

obtaining additional sworn testimony and having that 

available to other parties after the fact.  As I say, 

I don’t know if that’s actually technologically 

possible, but it may well be.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you for the suggestion.  Anybody 

else?  Mr. Sanderson?  

Proceeding Time 9:33 a.m. T06 

MR. SANDERSON:   Never one to leave well enough alone.  
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Just one nuance, perhaps, listening to Ms. Rana again.  

If we were to do something and if it was on the 23rd.  

I cannot see how to accommodate full argument, but 

perhaps there is a way to maintain the schedule, 

including the schedule -- and I appreciate this is not 

a hard-wired part of the schedule, but including the 

ambition of a decision by the end of September if 

argument were dealt with in two parts.  That is, if 

the argument with respect to the written evidence and 

all of the issues that are raised there, which are 

really quite distinct in their character, were 

addressed -- and I think I might ask for a little bit 

of relief from the existing schedule but something 

close to the existing schedule, and then the First 

Nation issues and the -- well, not even the First 

Nation issues.  Yeah, I guess the adequacy of 

consultation as it relates to the West Moberly.  

Confine it to that and confine it to what the last two 

days have been about, would be addressed in arguments 

submitted after the viewing, with the understanding 

that the Commission would endeavour to then 

consolidate all of the submissions into a single 

decision by the end of September.  So that part 

wouldn't change, but you would hear the argument, if 

you will, in two tranches and you'd have a schedule of 

argument, response and reply with respect to each 
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tranche. 

  Not a process I'm seeing a lot, but I 

guess, you know, I have seen processes where an issue 

is isolated and the subject of separate argument, and 

that's effectively, I guess, what you'd be doing.  So 

that is a potential work around.   

  The issue of who's on the bus I think has 

got to be resolved by the Commission.  That clearly is 

a deal breaker.  But if that were resolved and if a 

schedule in a two-part process was possible, then we 

may be able to accommodate Mr. Rana's schedule and the 

Commission's schedule and still our argument schedule 

on most of it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Rana? 

MS. RANA:   If I may, Madam Chair.  I'm just a little 

confused as to where the First Nations submissions 

would fit into that divided approach.  I wonder if my 

friend is suggesting that West Moberly's written 

argument would only appear in the part of the second 

half, so not -- we wouldn't be required to respond to 

B.C. Hydro's Part 1 but only respond on the Part 2 and 

how this affects this current schedule.  So it's just 

a little unclear to me, because perhaps many of the 

other interveners would have nothing to say about the 

consultation issue.  So for them, you know, they 

proceed as planned.   
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  And so we're, right now, operating with a 

deadline of July 24th for our written argument, and so 

if you're suggesting that we move that somehow, we 

just want to understand how that works. 

MR. SANDERSON:   I think my -- and if I wasn't clear I'm 

making it up on the fly, so -- but my thought was that 

the entire issue of the adequacy of consultation would 

not be the subject matter of Hydro's initial argument 

nor the initial response.  So that if Ms. Rana wanted 

to respond to our initial argument on behalf of West 

Moberly, it would only be in respect of anything that 

West Moberly has to say about an issue other than the 

adequacy of consultation.   

  The argument with respect to the adequacy 

of consultation would then be submitted later.  Ms. 

Rana's response to that would be submitted after that.  

And I guess any other party, to be fair, could address 

the adequacy of consultation only in that 

supplementary argument.  So I wouldn't divide it by 

parties, I'd divide it by issue.  And all issues would 

get addressed by all parties in the initial schedule 

as Part 1 argument.  Adequacy of First Nation 

consultation with West Moberly would be addressed as 

Part 2, in again the normal sequence for that issue.  

I hope that helps.   

Proceeding Time 9:40 a.m. T07 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:    I think, Mr. Sanderson, the Panels' 

preference so far still is to not -- although it might 

work, but right now the Panel's preference is till try 

to work out the plan where we do not split the 

submissions in two parts.  So I think we still have to 

work on the timetable.   

  So what I would suggest that I think we 

have spent enough time on this one now, so we’ll go 

back to the cross-examination, and perhaps after the 

break -- we’ll talk more about this at the break, 

later on, and then before we end the proceeding today 

we will then come up with a plan how to proceed.   

  So, with that, Mr. Miller, we’ll get back 

to the cross-examination.   

ROLAND WILLSON, Resumed: 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MILLER: 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Good morning, Chief Willson.   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Good morning.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I wanted to start off with a question 

arising from some testimony you gave yesterday 

morning, or yesterday afternoon.  I believe it’s at 

page 472.  Do you have a transcript in front of you?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   I do.  I left it at the table.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So at page 472, if you look at 

approximately line 22, towards the bottom of the page, 

you make the comment that the Land Office -- Lands 
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Office, excuse me -- gets approximately 3,500 to 6,500 

referrals annually.  Do you see that?  

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   What do you mean by referrals?  What 

constitutes a referral when you’re talking those sorts 

of numbers?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   A referral can be anything from an 

application for, like, the DCAT proposal, all the way 

to a guide outfitter wanting to increase his hunt from 

one grizzly bear to two grizzly bear.  It’s a 

notification that there is an activity being proposed   

and an opportunity to comment on it.  So we have to go 

through and prioritize the levels of importance, 

levels of impact, is this something that we really 

actually have to focus on or is this a big deal?   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So are these referrals just from 

government?  Or government agencies?  Or are they also 

from the private sector?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Sometimes both.  We get what’s called 

pre-consultation.  We get industry coming in with 

their conceptual ideas to talk to Land Use to find out 

if this is an acceptable process.  We also get 

government -- part of the legal process of 

consultation is government has to send us referrals.  

And permits and -- it’s hard to explain because they 

can go anywhere from being a gravel pit to a full-
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blown mine, to somebody wanting to expand their 

grazing lease or an extension to an agricultural land 

reserve.  You know, it’s -- and it becomes hard to 

track after a while.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So your testimony indicated this comes 

to the Lands Department, correct?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   How many people are in that department?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   We have three right now.  We have a 

lands manager.  Typically, right now we don’t have.  

We have a referral technician for oil and gas.  We 

usually have a forest technician.  Right now our 

forest technical moved on, so our oil and gas referral 

technician is covering forestry.  But the Province of 

British Columbia hasn't renewed the negotiations or 

the consultation protocol agreement with B.C., so we 

don't have funds coming in to pay for an oil and gas 

referral technician. 

    Proceeding Time 9:44 a.m. T08 

  So we have a receptionist that does most of 

the paperwork, schedules meetings, and a GIS 

technician that is trying to cover off some of the 

other stuff and produce the maps and trying to 

straighten out -- we get sent maps that don't make any 

sense, so she -- we work with her and try and tell 

her, "Well, you need to put this, get these attributes 
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on the map so we have an understanding when we go to 

the elders what we're talking about, so that they 

understand what we're talking about."   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yesterday when I was cross-examining 

Mr. Muir, I put the proposition forward to him -- or 

not the proposition.  I think I confirmed what I 

understood his evidence to be, which was the report 

that's been produced by West Moberly now gives a good 

basis for further consultation to occur because West 

Moberly is now better informed about what might have 

to happen to the DCAT line to possibly make it 

acceptable.  Do you agree with that position that I 

put to Mr. Muir? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes, I do.  Typically what would 

happen is is we would do the studies.  That study 

would then inform the process of what we would look at 

during the consultation process.  And then we would 

consult what we would consider to be true consultation 

on those ideas, the identification of what's called 

VECs, value ecological components, and the VCSs or 

VSCs, that’s valued social components, and stuff like 

that, and have a discussion about, you know, you need 

to look at moose because is very valuable to us.  

We're not so concerned about looking at other things, 

you know, and put them in context of importance for 

us.  We never had that opportunity.   
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MR. MILLER:   Q:   So yesterday when I asked Mr. Muir to 

give us his best educated guess about the time frame 

for further process if it was to occur, in my 

recollection he said somewhere between six months and 

two years depending on various factors.  So my 

question to you is do you differ from that opinion? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   No, I don't.  I would think that it 

would depend on how cooperative B.C. Hydro is.  We're 

still waiting for the preliminary assessment.  We've 

never seen it.  It was never sent to us. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   It's also going to depend on the 

available resources that West Moberly can put to the 

task, is it not? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes, that too.  And it depends on 

how busy the rest of the industries are on it.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Well, we know -- 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Everybody's got a -- everybody's 

project is their priority and it becomes our -- their 

mismanagement becomes our concern, right? 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So we know you're down a land manager 

now, right?  So when we're talking six months to two 

year, are you thinking a full complement of staff or 

six months to two years once you get a land manager in 

place? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Well, we're hoping to rectify the 

land manager right away.  We've done interviews.  
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We're hoping to have somebody in but then we've got to 

bring him up to speed or that individual up to speed 

on where we're at in the various processes with that.  

So depending on the resources that are put towards us, 

we may be able to hire a consultant to come in to work 

with us on this, or get some -- if we have some people 

available we could get them.  But it's dependent on 

the resources.  Nobody is going to spend a lot of time 

focusing on something for nothing.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, so let's talk about this six-

month and the two-year time frame.  You spoke a bit 

yesterday about the governance structure for West 

Moberly and how the families each have a 

representative on council.  So let's assume further 

consultation occurs with the Lands Department and the 

Lands Department comes forward with certain 

recommendations.  How long would the governance part  

-- the approval take from the councilors?  What 

additional time, if any, would be added on to this 

time frame?    

Proceeding Time 9:49 a.m. T09 

MR. WILLSON:   A:   We run many of these different types 

of processes, and they all differ.  We think we 

haven’t found an OMG issue up there.  Like, we don’t 

think there is one there.  But there are other issues 

that need to be identified, and it would be dependent 
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on the discussions with the families.   

  Now that we’ve got the report, we know 

basically who we need to talk to about it.  Once 

things are in place, the process can move real quick.  

But it’s different factors.  It’s -- if we’re going to 

spend six months arguing on whether or not we’re going 

to look at moose, then I would say it’s going to be 

eight months, or maybe a year.  Like, it’s -- a lot of 

components come into place.  If we have everything 

lined up, we can run processes really efficiently.  

Our structure, it looks very encumbersome, but it’s 

very efficient.  Once the things get in place, and 

once everything is in front of us, you know.  If we’re 

still waiting for preliminary assessments that we 

should have got back in 2010, I mean, we’re two years 

behind now, on that.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So in your answer a moment ago, and 

yesterday in your testimony as well, you’ve made 

reference to -- at least from West Moberly’s 

perspective, that meetings have occurred but some 

parties aren’t listening to what’s being said, and so 

you’re not getting anywhere.  And I’m not putting, to 

some extent, words in your mouth.  And you made that 

comment yesterday.   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you be a little more specific about 
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what it is you meant by those comments?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Well, in one of our first original 

meetings that we had, it was identified that moose was 

going to be an issue.  It was recorded, and they’ve 

done -- they have already done their assessment, and 

they valued moose out of the equation.  Well, we said 

we’re interested in looking at the moose, and they 

just totally ignored it.  We’re going to study bats.  

I mean, it doesn’t make any sense how that does.  

Right from the very beginning, from the first initial 

letter that we received, the first initial review, it 

was already determined that this was going to be a 

transmission line.  We were going to -- all we were 

going to talk about is where we’re going to put the 

transmission line.  We never got to talk about, is 

there alternatives.  The possibility of Shell, or one 

of the proponents, building a co-gen plant to run gas, 

to burn gas to create energy. We never got to talk 

about possible geothermal activity.  They’re drilling 

wells all over the place out there.  And the down hole 

temperatures in these wells are extremely hot.  They 

can put a geothermal plant out there quite easily.  We 

never had any discussions about any of that kind of 

stuff.   

  You know, they made a determination that it 

was going to be a transmission line.  So they had 
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already decided they were building a transmission 

line.  Well, that’s not consultation.  That’s:  This 

is what we’re going to do.  We may adjust it a little 

bit but how do we start consultation when they’ve 

already pre-determined what they’re doing?   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Does West Moberly have a preference for 

whether -- at least in its view, these major 

industrial customers should be self-generating, rather 

than relying on transmission, electricity 

transmission?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   They do it now.  It’s not -- this is 

not something new.  Companies are running right now, 

it’s called “hot tapping”.  They have these facilities 

that they attach to their other facilities, and they 

run and burn gas right off the plant.  They’re -- from 

what I understand, they’re pretty efficient.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   But is that something West Moberly 

would prefer over the DCAT line?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Well, if it would mean less 

fragmentation on the land, And that -- yeah.  That 

would be something that we would consider on that.  

Would we want to take a look at one great big gas 

processing plant?  Possibly.  We don’t -- we’ve never 

looked at it.  We don’t know what the trade-offs are.   

    Proceeding Time 9:54 a.m. T10 

  But, I think we should sit down and have a 
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discussion about that.  Why wouldn't -- one of those 

plants instead of fragment the land with all these 

interconnecting power lines and things like that.  Why 

wouldn't one big plant that was more localized do 

better?  It would create more energy maybe, and maybe 

serve a better, more, you know, a broader clientele 

base.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yesterday you made the comment that 

members of West Moberly, I think you put it, live in 

two worlds and that West Moberly wasn't anti-

development but West Moberly was looking for the least 

impacts that come along with development.  Agreed? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And West Moberly itself, I think, 

participates on a commercial basis in the gas and oil 

industry, doesn't it?   

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you tell the Panel a little bit 

about West Moberly's activities? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   We have a number of businesses.  The 

West Moberly First Nations has a corporation that's 

100 percent owned by the nation called Dunne-za 

Ventures, which participates in oil and gas 

development, mining development, forestry development.  

We also have partnerships with joint venture partners 

where we offer other services with them.  You know, 
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we're active in it.  We have members that are 

gainfully employed by the industries.  One of our 

members are directly working for Shell in their 

offices.  The relationships, you know, we have 

agreements with industry called impact benefit 

agreements.  We talk about opportunities for 

employment, sustainability, developments.  We sit with 

industry sometimes and look at their development plans 

and make minute adjustments and things like that.  You 

kind of get a heads-up on what's going. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I think you indicated yesterday as well 

that some of your members also work for some of the 

gas companies in the area as well. 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   When it comes to the DCAT project, I'll 

give you two alternative positions and you can tell me 

which one, if any, is more closely aligned with what 

you understand West Moberly's position to be.  Is it 

West Moberly's position that the DCAT line should not 

proceed, that there's too much adverse impact from the 

line?  Or is it West Moberly's position that we don't 

know enough about the DCAT line to make the -- or take 

an initial determination on whether or not the adverse 

impacts are too great. 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   I would say the second one we don't 

have enough information, but I would also add to that 
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that we haven't been able to look at other 

alternatives that would maybe be more preferable.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   There was a question I asked Mr. Muir 

yesterday, or he made a comment and I asked him a 

question about -- I think it was when we were going 

through the appendices in the report, there was a map 

on GDAT and I asked him when he became aware of the 

GDAT project, and he thought it was about six months 

ago.  Do you have any recollection about when you as a 

representative of West Moberly became aware of the 

GDAT project? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   No, not offhand.  There would be a 

possible record of it coming into the Lands Office.  I 

could go back and take a look at it then.  I don't 

believe it's an actual project yet. So we would not -- 

I don't believe we would have received an actual 

referral to it until it's been identified as a 

project.   

Proceeding Time 9:59 a.m. T11 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So when I was asking you questions this 

morning you referred to not getting a preliminary 

assessment from Hydro I believe it was.  Do you recall 

that? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Was that, you know, when you say 

preliminary assessment do you mean a strength of claim 
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assessment?  Or what sort of assessment were you 

thinking about? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Well, I believe what we considered 

to be a preliminary assessment is that they say, "This 

is what we're going to look at," and then we have a 

discussion and say, "Well, yeah, this is good, this 

isn't; you know, have you thought about this?"  We 

never got to that stage.  We've never seen it.  We've 

asked for them.  Typically what they would do is kind 

of guess to what we would be interested in talking 

about, and we would get that and we would say, "Yes; 

no; yes; this is good; have you considered that?"  You 

know, so it's -- we've never seen that.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   B.C. Hydro has offered alternatives for 

a transmission line, if it is to proceed, and I 

questioned Mr. Muir on this yesterday about which one 

of the alternatives, if one was to proceed would have 

the least impact from West Moberly's perspective.  And 

I believe his answer was but the transcript will show 

was the one that used the existing corridors as much 

as possible, the disturbed corridors or possibly some 

variation.  Do you agree with that position? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   I would think so, yes.  It would 

depend on if it was actually possible, but we've never 

had the discussion.  They have said that they couldn't 

follow existing corridors, but we've never had any in-
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depth discussion on why -- we just found out the other 

day that there was a mention that could they drill 

underneath the river, not hanging the lines over top.  

I think the only thing that we got told was, “No, it's 

too expensive, we can't do that.”  We've never looked 

at any other alternatives to that scenario.  You know, 

so it would make sense to me in just preliminarily 

thinking about it that if we followed existent 

corridors then there wouldn't be any new impacts, 

right?  And there's already an existing impact.  There 

wouldn't be any new development.   

  But then at stage we would have to 

understand what the proponents, the tie-ins were and 

stuff like that, where they were.  Are they going to 

run on existing development or is it all going to be 

new?  New development and new cuts and things like 

that.  You know, so you have to look at it in 

isolation but you also have to look at it as kind of a 

package deal as well.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you, Chief Willson, those are my 

questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Miller.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:     Chief Willson, I've been looking 

at your First Coal Corporation case, and I'm just 

wondering if you can perhaps compare your sense of 

that project to the DCAT project before us in terms of 
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impact.   

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:    Right.  The impact with First Coal 

was directly on an endangered species, so it's hard to 

compare that to this because I don't believe that 

there is an endangered species being impacted.  I 

don't think -- I haven't seen any of that information 

myself so I wouldn't know.  For the process of the 

consultation, we asked in First Coal if we could have 

an opportunity to talk about other means, moving the 

coal mine, stuff like that.  They had predetermined 

that that's where the coal mine was going to go and 

that we would just talk about shifting the coal mine a 

little bit inside their development plans.  That is 

pretty much identical to what we're talking about with 

DCAT.  They have already determined that they’re going 

to build a line and where the line is going to go.  

We’re just going to talk about shifting the line a 

little bit here and there.   

Proceeding Time 10:03 a.m. T12 

  So, part of our view of the consultation 

process is that we actually determine to have a talk 

before that, and talk about, well, do we really need 

to have a line?  Is it possible to have a co-gen 

plant, maybe, or something else?  Does -- do these 

tie-ins have to happen?  And things like that.  

  So, that process is the same.  But for the 
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level of impact, I don’t know that you could compare 

them, apples to apples, on these.  But we don’t know 

what the impact to the moose and the habitat is right 

now.  So though there is not an endangered species, we 

are relying heavily on moose and we do know, through 

the studies that we have done, that the moose habitats 

are shrinking.  So, for us it’s very important to 

protect whatever good moose habitat is left out there, 

and to avoid as much impact or -- we call them 

exposure to the predator highways.  And whenever there 

is a new linear disturbance on the land, that creates 

a predator highway, instantly, out there.  So we try 

to avoid those as much as possible.  If there is 

possibilities of running on existing development, we’d 

favour that over top of everything else.  If there is 

possibilities of -- in areas where it’s relatively 

pristine, where there is no other development around, 

and there is the opportunity to continue peaceful 

quiet enjoyment of what’s called the traditional 

practices, without having to see a truck go flying by 

every five or ten minutes, or you know, we prefer 

that.  And if there’s a way that we can talk about 

protecting that and enhancing that ability, you know, 

we very much engage in those kind of discussions. 

  But to be told that we’re not doing that 

because it costs too much -- you know, that diminishes 
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our rights, then.  Just for the mere fact that they’re 

trying to save a dollar on it.   

  Drilling under the river is done all the 

time by oil and gas companies.  They push pipelines 

through all the time that way.  I know there has been 

discussions with Shell about their whole -- all of 

their infrastructure going underground as well.  You 

know.  So nobody would see transmission lines.  Well, 

that sounds good on the onset.  We need to take a look 

and see if that’s actually doable and what that would 

look like.  And if that’s something that Shell can do, 

then why isn’t that something that B.C. Hydro can do?   

  But we’ve never been able to have that 

discussion, so the levels of impact, it’s hard to say 

until you get into it and find out what it is.  There 

is an area on the Pine River, it’s one of the only 

areas that we have where we can actually get to be 

able to enjoy it.  And we’re talking about another 

power line spanning that area.  Now, is that as 

important as, you know, the impact and danger to 

caribou?  Well, probably not to the extent of 

extirpating caribou, but it is to the extent that we 

don’t really have that many places left where we can 

go and do stuff like that.   

  And for our culture, we are people of the 

land.  And in order for our culture to be alive, we 
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have to have access to land, and be able to go out 

there and do stuff like that.  So every little place 

that we have is vitally important, because there is 

not very many places out there any more.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   Thank you, sir.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Chief Willson, yesterday you 

described or showed us the impact of the shale gas 

drilling on the fragmentation of the landscape and the 

roads that they’re building, and the impact those 

things have.  I wonder if you could please give us 

some sense of how much consultation there is in the 

process of issuing the permits for drilling.  And if 

you have an opportunity to bring these concerns up 

during that process.   

Proceeding Time 10:08 a.m. T13 

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yes.  A lot of it depends on the 

company itself.   A lot of companies -- well, not a 

lot.  Some companies are very proactive.  They come in 

beforehand and they come in with their conceptual 

ideas of what they want to do.  We get a chance to 

talk with them and say, “Well, you know, there is 

interests here, this is -- these are what we like to 

see happen.”  They make adjustments and stuff.  And 

then they go to the OGC and they submit their 

application to the OGC.  The OGC produces a referral 

package and sends it out to the communities.  We get 
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the referral, we go through it and look at it, and if 

we’ve had a pre-consultation meeting with the company, 

the company identifies that on that, and then we 

contract it with our notes, and we can say, “Yeah, we 

said this, and the company did that.”  You know?  So, 

it creates a sense of goodwill between the companies.   

  A lot of companies don’t do that.  A lot of 

companies just go through the referral process, and 

it’s -- they pay their money and they expect to get 

their approval out of the government.   

  So, sometimes government comes in and, as I 

said in my presentation, there has only been one 

referred in all of Treaty 8 territory that was ever 

denied by the OGC based on our treaty rights, and that 

was Hunt Oil.  And Hunt Oil was applying into a sacred 

area for the Halfway First Nations, and they 

challenged it and said, “No, we don’t want this here.”  

And the OGC stood up and said no.  Well, then Hunt Oil 

sued the province because they were issued a tenure, 

and paid money for it.  And the province and Hunt Oil 

settled out of court on that. 

  So, you know, depending on the high 

interest of the province, is dependent on the level of 

consultation.  Right now, we don’t have a consultation 

protocol agreement with the province.  So, we don’t 

have the capacity, the financial capacity, to staff up 
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our lands office right now to be paying attention to 

every file out there.  You know.  So, it’s challenging 

when we do have the money, because it’s not enough 

money.  The OGC has an office building in Fort St. 

John completely full of people, staff.  You know, we 

have three people.  One person dedicated to oil and 

gas in our office that has to deal with all that.  So, 

it’s challenging.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Are you consulted when the tenures 

are issued?   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   We get a notification from it.  We get 

to supply comment to it.  A lot of times, what happens 

-- and this was what kind of led the first coal 

argument was that we made suggestions and they were 

ignored.  So it’s not really a consultation process.  

It’s they’re informing us of what they’re going to do, 

and then they go and do it.  And if we raise comment 

about it, you know, we don’t get a response.  You 

know.  And then it gets to the point where a decision 

has got to be made, and then you get this consultation 

record of all these phone calls and stuff, but you 

never really see the true intent of what those --  

what any of that stuff was.  You know.  And so, yeah, 

it’s --  

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   And the tenures and the drilling.  

That’s on both Crown and private land?   
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MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Generally speaking.   

MR. WILLSON:   A:   Yeah.  Yeah.  We had raised an issue 

with the OGC about private land, because just because 

it’s on private land doesn’t mean it doesn’t affect 

our treaty rights.  If the private land is not put to 

incompatible uses, we still have access there.  We can 

enter into agreements with the land owner to access 

their lands to hunt and carry on certain things.  

We’ve done that before.  We have very good 

relationships with lots of the residences in the Peace 

country.  We live together with them, you know, so we 

have to have -- we’re good neighbours.  So, you know, 

we had raised an issue about companies have a lot of 

money and if companies buy up parcels of land, then 

that becomes fee simple, and they can -- because it’s 

private land, then there is no need to consult.  Well, 

if they’re building a big infrastructure on private 

land because they bought the land, and the 

infrastructure -- the fallout of that expands, spills 

off into the Crown lands, then there's an impact to 

us.  So we have to have a say what goes on with that 

because that's a cumulative impact to us. 

    Proceeding Time 10:13 a.m. T14 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Are you consulted when the land is 

alienated when it goes from Crown to private?  Are you 
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consulted in that process? 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   We're notified typically on that.  

That typically hasn't been an area that we have ever 

had an ability to consult on.  We have just, in recent 

years, entered into what's called impact benefit 

agreements, and we get to see those referrals now from 

-- not impact benefit agreements.  No.  Economic 

benefit agreement.  There's a bunch of agreements that 

are listed under there for the consultation 

agreements, and one of them is for Crown lands and 

there's a whole slew of referrals that we are just now 

getting access to that they were never -- we never had 

before on that.  And a big part of that is those fee 

simple -- I'm not even sure what they're called now.  

But yeah.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:  Okay, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   The panel has no further questions, so 

Ms. Rana, any re-examination?   

MS. RANA:   No re-examination. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Chief Willson. 

CHIEF WILLSON:   A:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You are excused.   

(WITNESS ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Sanderson, are you going to 

introduce your panel?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, I can do that now if you'd like.  If 
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I could ask them to take the stand, or unless you want 

to take the break while they get commissioned, 

whichever you'd like.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think it's still a bit early for a 

break, so let us continue. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Okay.  And if I could ask Mr. Dill and 

Mr. Slaney to take their seats.   

  So as you see, Madam Chair, from the name 

plates Mr. Bemister is helpfully handing out, you have 

nearest to you Mr. Dill, in the middle Ms. Dutka, and 

closest to me Mr. Slaney.  I'll introduce them in a 

moment but first I'll let Mr. Bemister swear them in.   

STEWART DILL, Affirmed: 

BROOKE DUTKA, Affirmed: 

TIM SLANEY, Affirmed:  

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. SANDERSON: 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Ms. Dutka, I understand you're going 

to act as chair of this panel, so I'd like to start 

with you if I may and just ask you to introduce 

yourself to the Panel.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I'm Brooke Dutka.  I'm the project 

manager within the project and program delivery group, 

which is within the Transmission and Distribution 

Division at B.C. Hydro.  I am the project manager for 

the DCAT project as well as another project at B.C. 

Hydro called the Seymour Arm Series Capacitor Project. 
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MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And how long have you been in your 

current position? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I was hired by the B.C. Transmission 

Corporation in October of 2006.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   When you were with the B.C. 

Transmission Corporation, was there any particular 

project you were associated with? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes.  At that time between 2006 and 2009 

I worked as an assistant project manager on the 

Interior to Lower Mainland project. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Prior to coming to Hydro 

or BCTC, what was your employment history? 

Proceeding Time 10:18 a.m. T15 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   From 2004 until 2006 I worked for King 

County Waste Water Treatment Division in Seattle.   

 I worked on the Brightwater treatment plant project, 

which was a 1.8 billion dollar waste water treatment 

plant they were building in King County, in Snohomish 

County.  I worked as a project control engineer 

providing support on contract administration, change 

control schedule. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thanks.  And just finally in terms 

of your educational and professional qualifications, 

maybe quickly summarize those. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I have a bachelor of engineering degree 

in electrical engineering from the University of 
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Victoria, and I am a registered professional engineer 

in British Columbia.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  And finally, have you 

testified before this commission, or indeed any other 

regulatory body before? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   No, I have not.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   You will never have to give that 

answer again in quite that form.   

  Could you, and you introduce this a little 

bit, but maybe just provide a little more colour to 

your specific role with respect to the DCAT project? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure, as a project manager, I am 

directly involved and/or coordinate a number of 

aspects on the project.  These are wide ranging 

including approvals and administrative processes, 

consultation with First Nations, engineering and 

design, environmental, property acquisition, and 

stakeholder consultation.  And should the project 

acquire approvals, I will continue to manage it into 

the implementation or construction phase.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, focusing now in on 

your rebuttal testimony, are there portions of the 

evidentiary record which relate to that testimony that 

you wanted to draw attention to? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, there are about six here that I had 

some responsibility in drafting and reviewing the 
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evidence relating to First Nations consultation.   

  So, the first would be the First Nations 

consultation section of the application, which is 

Chapter 6, Exhibit B-1; the IR responses involving 

First Nations consultation; meeting minutes and 

substantive communications attached to several IRs 

including BCUC IR 2.29.1, and 2.29.2; the updated 

First Nations evidence section of the supplemental 

evidence in Exhibit B-22; the updated evidence of 

consultation with West Moberly for the period of March 

to July 2012, which is in Exhibit B-33; and the 

recently filed evidentiary update related to the Pine 

River Crossing, and the moose issues filed on Friday 

as Exhibit B-34. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Great, thank you.  Now, have you 

identified any errors or omissions from any of those 

exhibits? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, I have.  In reviewing the record 

while I was preparing for today, I noticed that the 

PowerPoint presentation filed in appendix G, the one 

that was presented to West Moberly in our meeting on 

June 3rd with them in 2010 was not the correct one that 

we had actually given at that meeting.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Can you just elaborate that a little 

bit and explain how you are sure that wasn’t the 

version that was presented? 
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MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure.  So, when I was -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Excuse me, Ms. Dutka, appendix G, so in 

which exhibit is that? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Appendix G, sorry, Exhibit B-1.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:     B-1, thank you. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   What first alerted me to this is when I 

was going through Exhibit G I noticed the date on the 

presentation said May 2010, however I did recall that 

those meetings occurred in June, and typically I would 

have updated the cover page.  So, I went through my 

emails and discovered that what we actually filed in 

appendix G was a draft version.  I had the final 

version saved in our files.   

  So, going through I discovered that the 

draft version, Mr. Dill had commented on the 

requirement of including a “Do nothing” slide, and I 

had subsequently inserted that slide and saved the 

files. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Have you managed to locate the 

actual slides that were presented? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes I did.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   If I could just distribute those.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I have a copy.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Perhaps we can get that marked as 

exhibit I believe, B-36.  And Ms. Dutka, just to 

confirm, I’ve put in front of you a printout of a 
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PowerPoint presentation, can you identify that, 

please. 

 (POWERPOINT PRESENTATION DATED JUNE 2010 MARKED 

EXHIBIT B-36) 

Proceeding Time 10:23 a.m. T16 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure.  Sorry.  Can you repeat the 

question?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Yeah.  I was just going to ask you 

to identify the document I just gave you.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yeah.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   The PowerPoint presentation.  What 

is that?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So this would be the presentation we 

gave on June 3rd, to West Moberly.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right.  And were you there when 

it was given?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, I was.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And are you confident that that 

version was given, as opposed to the one that’s in the 

material?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes.  For a couple of reasons.  First, 

the updated date on the cover page, and then also I do 

remember particular discussions around the risks of 

doing nothing in the Peace region.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   That implies there is differences 

between the version that’s in the materials dated May 
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and this one.  Can you just highlight for the 

Commission what the salient differences are?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure.  Other than the date change on the 

cover page, it would be the first slide on the second 

page of Exhibit B-36, which is a slide entitled 

“Implications of Doing Nothing”.  So that was the only 

substantive change to this presentation from the draft 

version that was included originally.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Ms. Dutka, are there any 

other omissions or errors in the material that you 

indicated you were responsible for?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Not that I’m aware of, no.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Do you have a copy now of Exhibit 

C5-20, which is West Moberly’s final impact assessment 

report?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I do.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And have you had an opportunity to 

review that?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, I have.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Can you turn to page 124?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And you’ll note on page 124 in the 

middle of the page there is a paragraph in 

parentheses, the last sentence of which reads: 

“Additional questions should also be asked 

in relation to West Moberly given that 
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cultural values include, for example, the 

traditional seasonal round.”   

 Is there anything that Hydro is now able to do to 

address the issue that’s raised in that sentence?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So I think at this point we don’t know 

enough about the seasonal round to fully understand 

how DCAT may potentially impact it.  However, we are 

definitely interested in and willing to meet with West 

Moberly First Nation to determine the specifics, 

including perhaps timing, locations and the nature of 

any activities that may occur in order to determine 

what those potential impacts are.  Once we know these 

specifics, we can work with West Moberly First Nation 

to determine the best way to avoid or mitigate them, 

as much as practical.  This could involve modifying 

construction activity timing, perhaps establishing 

work avoidance zones, that sort of thing.   

  As far as operations of the line, primary 

operations activity once the line is in service will 

be periodic vegetation maintenance of the right-of-

way.  B.C. Hydro has a publicly-available pest 

management plan and in that it describes the annual 

notices of intent to treat that are issued to First 

Nations.   And my understanding of that process is 

that if a First Nation raises a specific issue, with 

the intent to treat plan, then they can notify B.C. 
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Hydro and work with vegetation management to either 

shift the timing of those vegetation activities or 

perhaps implement alternate work methods.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, I want to refer a 

little bit to some of the testimony we heard 

yesterday.  And I don’t have a specific reference for 

this one, because I think it came up on a number of 

occasions in rather a general way. But I took from the 

testimony of Mr. Muir a concern being expressed about 

the potential effect of DCAT on a number of trails on 

the project area.  Is there anything that, having 

heard that testimony, you believe Hydro can do to 

mitigate or avoid potential impact to trails? 

    Proceeding Time 10:28 a.m. T17 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Okay.  So the response to this one is in 

some respects similar to the seasonal round.  We would 

need to acquire the specifics as to the precise 

locations of the trails and the nature of their use, 

as compared to the DCAT project.  Then we'd be 

interested and willing to meet with West Moberly First 

Nation to determine whether those specifics of the 

current use of those historical trails may impact the 

DCAT, or be impacted by the DCAT project.   

  Again, once we know those specifics we can 

work with West Moberly First Nation to determine what 

type of mitigation measures could be implemented, such 
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as work avoidance zones or altering construction 

timing, or other mitigation impacts to the extent 

possible.   

  And similar to operations activities, I 

think my previous comment applies there as well.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  Lastly, Ms. 

Dutka, there is a passage in the transcript.  Do we 

have an extra copy of the transcript?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I have a copy here.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Very good.  If I could ask you to 

turn to yesterday's volume, Volume 3, or no, I guess 

it's listed as Volume 1 but the proceedings of July 

9th, page 456.  And this came up again but I just 

thought I'd get you in one spot.  At line 24 on page 

456, Mr. Miller addresses a question to Mr. Muir as 

follows: 

"MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, in March 2012, 

B.C. Hydro submitted, you call them 

revisions or updates to the proposed routes 

or all possible routes for the DCAT project.  

Did West Moberly have any input into the 

rooting changes or routing changes?   

MR. MUIR:   A:   Not to my knowledge, no." 

 And there was a subsequent exchange, I think, maybe 

between Chief Willson and I.  Could you indicate 

whether West Moberly was given an opportunity to 
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provide input into route alignment, particularly the 

final route alignment? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure.  So the route development in 

general is an iterative process that has been ongoing 

since early 2010, starting from that first meeting in 

June when we described the route, the default route we 

were investigating as being parallel to the existing 

line.  So over the last two years we've continued to 

develop the route, including route options, and 

evaluating those route options, and we have kept all 

First Nations including West Moberly First Nation 

updated and offered opportunities to provide feedback 

at times during that process.  And that is up to and 

including the three more substantive changes we made 

to the routing towards the end of last year.  So we 

submitted a letter describing those changes and 

including the maps because they were more substantive 

changes to First Nations in February, and those were 

the maps that were included in our March evidentiary 

update.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  And did you 

offer, when you submitted to West Moberly in February, 

an opportunity for comment to West Moberly? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, we did.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you, Ms Dutka. 

  Mr. Dill, I wonder if I couldn't turn to 
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you now for a minute and walk through some of the same 

questions.   

  First of all, why don't you just give us a 

brief summary of what you are and what you do, to the 

Commission.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Good morning.  My name is Stewart Dill.  

I am a Senior Aboriginal Relations Coordinator for 

B.C. Hydro in their Aboriginal Relations and 

Negotiations Department.  In that role I'm responsible 

for leading consultation with First Nations where B.C. 

Hydro is contemplating decisions or actions, in 

particular major capital projects that had the 

potential to adversely affect aboriginal interests.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And how long have you been engaged 

in that position? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Since March of 2008.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And prior to that, what were you 

doing? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Prior to joining B.C. Hydro? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Prior to March 2008. 

MR. DILL:   A:   I spent eight years with the Government 

of Canada's Federal Treaty Negotiation Office, for the 

majority of that time as an assistant negotiator 

participating in treaty negotiations with First 

Nations and the Province of British Columbia. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right.  And in terms of 
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educational and professional qualifications, what is 

your educational background? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I have a master's in resource and 

environmental management, and a bachelor of business 

administration, both from Simon Fraser University.       

Proceeding Time 10:33 a.m. T18 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  And have you testified 

before this commission or any other regulatory body? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I have not.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Perhaps you could quickly summarize 

your role in relation to this specific DCAT project.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  I initially joined the DCAT project 

team in January of 2010.  And at that time, I assumed 

responsibility for leading consultation with First 

Nations in respect to the project.  I remained part of 

the DCAT project team until October of 2010, and at 

that point two colleagues of mine, Ryan McFadden and 

Joanna Mullard, assumed the responsibilities for 

consultation with First Nations.   

  In and about November of 2011, I resumed 

responsibility for consultation in respect of the DCAT 

project.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Ms. Dutka identified 

some of the evidentiary record that is germane to the 

rebuttal testimony that she had some responsibility 

for.  I wonder if you could do the same?   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  I was responsible, or had some 

responsibility in any case, for drafting and reviewing 

all of the evidence that relates to First Nation 

consultation in respect of the DCAT project, and that 

includes all of the evidence that Ms. Dutka 

identified.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Right.  Thank you.  Are you aware of 

any errors or omissions in those exhibits?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Subject to the correction that Ms. Dutka 

made, no.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Okay.  And Ms. Dutka’s testimony 

with respect to the June presentation, does that 

conform with your own?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  That’s consistent with my 

recollection.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Mr. Dill, yesterday at transcript – 

if you’ve got a copy of the transcript there it would 

be helpful – page 324, lines 6 to 10.  I’m going to -- 

I’m guessing I -- no, I can’t read my own writing, 

obviously.  You’ll just have to bear with me for a 

second.   It’s 374.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Three seventy-four?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Yeah.  I shouldn’t be allowed to 

make handwritten notes.  Three seventy-four, lines 6 

to 10, I asked Mr. Muir a question which, and I quote, 

was this:   
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“MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Is it your testimony 

that sole purpose of that call…” 

 and I was referring there to the March 29th call, I 

believe.   

“…was to identify whether there was a sacred 

site on the river?” 

 Mr. Muir’s answer was: 

“MR. MUIR:   A:   My purpose, yes.  I don’t 

know B.C. Hydro’s.” 

 What’s your recollection of that teleconference and 

the correspondence that led up to it?   

MR. DILL:   A:   The genesis of that teleconference was 

really in a meeting that we had with West Moberly in 

late November of 2010, where the parties had --  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sorry, I’m going to stop you for a 

second.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Sure.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   2010, you said?   

MR. DILL:   A:   In November, late November of 2010.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   2010.  Okay.  

MR. DILL:   A:   Oh, I’m sorry.  No, sorry.  ’11.  Excuse 

me.  In late November, 2011.   

  During which, the parties had reached 

agreements on the terms of reference for an impact 

assessment study to be undertaken by West Moberly.  It 

was in the course of that meeting that Mr. Muir had 
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offered to advise B.C. Hydro immediately should any 

significant impacts, any significant issues or 

concerns, impacts in relation to the exercise of West 

Moberly’s treaty rights, arising from the DCAT 

project, should be identified in the course of the 

community interviews to be undertaken as part of the 

impact assessment study.  And I, in fact, followed up 

with Mr. Muir in an email a few days later in which I 

thanked him for making that commitment.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Okay.   

Proceeding Time 10:37 a.m. T19 

MR. DILL:   A: Then in a meeting in early February of 2012 

during which the parties finalized agreement on the 

terms of reference for the impact assessment study.  

Mr. Muir and I agreed to meet by teleconference on 

March 29th of 2012 for the purpose of West Moberly 

providing B.C. Hydro with an update on the impact 

assessment study, and in particular, for West Moberly 

to have an opportunity and for B.C. Hydro to have an 

opportunity to hear from West Moberly as to whether 

any significant impacts to West Moberly’s rights 

arising from the DCAT project have been identified in 

the course of the community interviews.  And that I 

believe, the purpose of that call was previously 

described in Exhibit B-22, in particular page 91.   

  Mr. Muir also advised in the course of that 
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March -- or the February 8th, 2012 meeting, that the 

only potential significant impact of which West 

Moberly was aware was in relation to a sacred site 

along the Pine River.  And when Ms. Dutka and I met by 

teleconference with Mr. Muir on March 29th, he 

confirmed for us at that time that the sacred sites in 

the Pine River area would not in fact be impacted by 

the project, provided its alignment remained as it was 

currently proposed.  And in particular that it -- that 

the alignment of the line remained north of the 

highway at the point in which it crossed the Pine 

River.   

  And Mr. Muir further affirmed in response 

to some questions that Ms. Dutka and I had posed to 

him that most West Moberly was not aware of any other 

significant potential impacts from the project on 

their rights, and that in fact any issues or concerns 

to be raised in the draft report would be of a nature 

that could be expected to be addressed through more 

typical mitigation measures.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Next, if I could take 

you to another transcript reference, this time page 

428?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Page 428? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Yes.  And you will see there is an 

exchange at line 21, and then it continues from 428, 
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line 1 through to the answer, particularly lines 12 to 

18 on page 429. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Right. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And you will see that there is a 

conversation there around concerns with respect to 

pesticide spraying, and an unfortunate event, as it 

was referred to, in the past.  What is your 

recollection of that discussion and the events that 

are being described in that package? 

MR. DILL:   A:   It was in reviewing the draft impact 

assessment report that B.C. Hydro noted that West 

Moberly had raised a concern regarding the use of 

chemicals in the management of vegetation in 

transmission corridors.  In a letter to West Moberly 

responding to the draft report more broadly, I 

identified this as one of the issues that they had 

raised, and in response to their concern, in addition 

to providing a copy of the vegetation management plan 

that was referred to, I offered to have a B.C. Hydro 

vegetation management specialist attend the upcoming 

meeting, June 22nd, 2012 meeting, to discuss the 

information contained in that vegetation management 

plan with West Moberly. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And did that in fact happen? 

MR. DILL:   A:   No, it did not happen.  Namely because 

West Moberly responded to that letter in part in any 
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case, indicating that they didn’t see it necessary to 

have a specialist attend that upcoming meeting. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Still with the 

transcript Mr. Dill, page 399 this time, and you will 

see Mr. Miller is examining Mr. Muir.  And you will 

see at line 22 and 399, Mr. Miller asked this: 

    Proceeding Time 10:42 a.m. T20 

"Q:   So if those two types of studies, a 

traditional use study and a traditional 

ecological knowledge based study were 

important to you, why didn't you insist they 

be included?" 

  And then Mr. Muir effectively gives his 

answer to that starting at line 16 on the following 

page, at page 400, and particularly at line 22 he 

says: 

"The parties disagreed on the approach and 

some of the funding within the approach and 

it got to the point where we were going on 

and on and the parties had -- we had a 

compromise."  

 Can you put that response in the specific context of 

both a traditional use study and a study involving 

traditional ecological knowledge?  

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, I mean, it was really at our first 

meeting with West Moberly in June of 2010 that they 
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identified to us an interest in undertaking a 

traditional use study that would relate to the DCAT 

project area, of which B.C. Hydro was supportive  

and -- 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sorry, what is the time frame now? 

MR. DILL:   A:   That's June 2010. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, that was our first meeting.  B.C. 

Hydro went on to propose to West Moberly a terms of 

reference for a traditional use study, and from there 

the parties proceeded to exchange proposals and to 

engage in discussion seeking to reach agreement on an 

appropriate terms of reference for a study.  It was 

during the course of those discussions and in fact it 

was affirmed in a letter from Chief Willson in July of 

2011 that West Moberly requested to conduct an impact 

assessment study and not a traditional use study, and 

the parties, you know, then proceeded to seek to reach 

agreement and ultimately did reach agreement in 

principle on the terms of reference for a community 

based impact assessment study in late November of 

2011. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Was there a request to do a study 

employing traditional ecological knowledge? 

MR. DILL:   A:   No.  At no point in the course of 

consultation on the DCAT project did West Moberly ever 
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request to undertake a traditional ecological 

knowledge study. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  Page 368 of the transcript is my last 

reference for you.  And if you look there, I'm asking 

some questions of Mr. Muir and there's a discussion 

there of directional drilling or tunneling under the 

river, you see at lines 7 to 18?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   When did West Moberly -- oh, you'll 

see in particular, I guess, at line 15 to 18 the 

following testimony from Mr. Muir: 

"The tunneling under they're quite familiar 

with, and that's why it was brought up 

probably pretty quickly because of oil and 

gas.  Quite often they drill under rivers." 

 In fact, Mr. Dill, when did West Moberly first raise 

the issue of undergrounding the line? 

MR. DILL:   A:   As was described in I think it's Exhibit 

B-34, West Moberly first identified to us a desire 

that consideration be given to alternative means for 

crossing the Pine River during a conference call 

teleconference on June 25th, 2012, and in a letter of 

that same date.  That's it.  I do recall Mr. Muir 

mentioning during a teleconference, in fact the March 

29th, 2012 teleconference in which we were discussing 
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some of the preliminary results of the community 

interviews that they had undertaken as part of the 

impact assessment study, did mention that one 

community member had suggested the option of tunneling 

under the Pine River, but Mr. Muir was quick to note 

that that did not necessarily represent the position 

of West Moberly and there was no further request made 

to consider that as an alternative means for crossing 

the Pine River. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  Thank you, 

Mr. Dill. 

  Now I'm about to turn to Mr. Slaney, Madam 

Chair, but you might want a break now if that's 

convenient. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think this would be a good time for 

our morning break, thank you, Mr. Sanderson.  So we'll 

return in 15 minutes.  Let's make it more precise.  

11:05, yes, so we'll take almost 20 minutes.   

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:47 A.M.) 

(PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:09 A.M.)   T21 & 22 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Mr. Miller?   

MR. MILLER:   Madam Chair, just one matter of 

housekeeping.  West Moberly was able to provide us 

with a copy of the PowerPoint presentation referred to 

by the chief yesterday, so a complete copy of what was 

displayed yesterday is now available.  I’ve 
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distributed copies amongst the room.  And this should 

be marked Exhibit C5-22.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Exhibit C5-22.   

 (COPY OF WEST MOBERLY POWERPOINT PRESENTATION MARKED 

EXHIBIT C5-22) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Back to you, Mr. Sanderson.   

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. SANDERSON, (Continued): 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you, Madam Chair.  And very 

quickly, over to Mr. Slaney.   

  Mr. Slaney, I’m going to go through with 

you the same sort of questions I went through with Ms. 

Dutka and Mr. Dill, and ask you to start by 

introducing yourself to the Commission.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Good morning.  My name is Tim Slaney, 

and I am the environment manager for Amec America’s 

Vancouver environment unit.  There, I am responsible 

for a team of about 140 people in a range of 

biophysical, human sciences, archaeology and 

occupational health and safety.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  And how long have you 

held that position?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Since the beginning of May.  Prior to 

that, I was the life science lead for Amec.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   For -- sorry?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   For Amec Vancouver.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Right.  Maybe I could ask you to 
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just move the mike a little closer to you.  You’re 

leaning back.  Thanks.  

  Can you just give a brief introduction to 

your background and also I gather you have a CV?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yeah.  I am -- my background is in 

fisheries and aquatics, and prior to joining Amec I 

was a principal at Aquatic Resources from 1981 till 

2002.  And there, we did a lot of work in fisheries, 

salmon enhancement, environmental services of various 

sorts.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   I understand you’ve prepared a CV 

and I’m just going to show you a copy and then I’ll 

file it.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It looks familiar, yeah.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   I’ve just distributed a document, 

Mr. Slaney, entitled “Tim Slaney, Registered 

Professional Biologist, Principal Biologist,” on Amec 

letterhead.  Is that your curriculum vitae?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It is.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And shall we mark this as an exhibit?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, I’m sorry, of course.  Thank you.  

So that’s Exhibit B-37.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-37.   

 (CURRICULUM VITAE OF TIM SLANEY MARKED EXHIBIT B-37) 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And have you previously testified 
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before the BCUC or any other regulatory body?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, I have not.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   My goodness.  We have three first-

timers here, all together.  So this is an unusual 

experience.   

  Your role in relation to the DCAT project, 

perhaps you could describe it for us.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I first started talking to B.C. Hydro 

in January, 2010, and in March of that year, I began a 

desktop overview of environmental issues related to 

the project generally.  And from there, we went 

through environmental overviews of field program later 

that summer, environmental overview in the fall.  And 

began looking at route options, and other 

environmental management issues.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Did you undertake that work on your 

own?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, I have a team of specialists that 

help with different aspects of the project.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   I understand you’ve prepared a table 

showing us what that team looks like.  Is that 

correct?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  I’ll put a document in 

front of you and I shall distribute to the panel and 

other counsel.  And while Mr. Bemister is doing that, 
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maybe I’ll just pause for a second.   

    Proceeding Time 11:14 a.m. T23 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Now, Mr. Slaney, I've put in front 

of you a document that's entitled "DCAT Environmental 

Team".  Perhaps you could elaborate on what that is.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay, this is a list of the discipline 

leads and senior personnel on our project team.  The 

first two people are the reviewers who have a final 

look at both the program plan for the disciplines and 

for the final products.  The other people listed here 

are the discipline leads who looked at different 

aspects of the project, and there's an additional 

support team who are involved in the work, including 

First Nations personnel who helped in the field, GIS 

and a number of other people.   

MR. SANDERSON:   All right.  Madam Chair, maybe we can get 

that document marked as Exhibit B-38, I think.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-38. 

 (LIST OF DISCIPLINE LEADS AND SENIOR PERSONNEL MARKED 

EXHIBIT B-38) 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Now, both Ms. Dutka and Mr. Dill 

identified parts of the record which are both relevant 

to the rebuttal testimony and with which they were 

involved, can you do the same?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  I was involved with Chapter 5 of 

the application, Exhibit B-1, for the environmental 
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overview assessment which is Appendix F.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sorry, that's Appendix F to Exhibit 

B-1.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes, I’m sorry.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thanks. 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   The EMP, environmental management plan 

which is Exhibit B-32, and a number of information 

requests that were on environmental issues, and the 

portion of the July 6th evidentiary update on moose. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And that for the record is Exhibit 

B-34.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Are there any errors or omissions in 

any of those exhibits that you wanted to draw to our 

attention?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes, there are two.  In the overview 

assessment, Exhibit B-1, Appendix F -- 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Okay, let me slow you down and let’s 

let the Panel turn to that.  So we're in Exhibit B-1 

in the application at Appendix F.  Sorry, I cut you 

off.  Go ahead once -- I think the Panel is caught up 

now.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay, it's Table 6.1 which begins on 

page 108 of 207. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And what is that table? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Which is a summary of the valued 



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  595 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

ecosystem components for the terrestrial wildlife 

overview assessment. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   And it's missing some lines at the 

bottom of the mammal section just above the habitat, 

so that would be on page 111.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   So that's page 111 of 207, yes. 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  So there's a section on moose and 

ungulates that was left out of there, which is an 

omission, doesn't materially change the report but for 

completeness it should be there.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And so maybe you can just help us 

with what that line would have said if it were there.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, do you have copies of that?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:    So have you prepared an exhibit 

which answers the question I just asked?  That is, 

have you prepared something which indicates what the 

corrected table should look like? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  So the correction is the 

highlighted portion? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   So just to be clear here, this is a 

replacement then for page 111 of 207?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sorry, now go ahead.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay, so the highlighted portion is the 

correction and it's the addition of moose, elk and 
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deer with a note that they were common in the study 

area but the habitats were generally avoided by the 

alignment, or were already a valued ecosystem 

component, and that the project interactions would be 

managed in the construction environmental management 

plan.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  Anything more 

with respect to that table, or can I move on and ask 

you whether there's any other revisions or omissions?     

Proceeding Time 11:14 a.m. T24 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   That’s it for that table. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Okay.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So this one was then marked -- should 

be marked as Exhibit B-39.   

  (REPLACEMENT TABLE FOR PAGE 111 OF 207 EXHIBIT B-1, 

APPENDIX F MARKED EXHIBIT B-39) 

MR. SANDERSON:   Oh, and just with respect to Exhibit  

B-39, I did just want to note when we tried to print 

this out, we had a printing challenge.  So you can 

delete as irrelevant the comment “Error! No text of 

specified style in document” in the header.  That I 

don’t think was intended to be part of that exhibit.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Now, I want to turn your attention 

to Exhibit B-34 and ask whether there is any revisions 

or omissions in connection with Exhibit B-34 which is 

the moose work that you referred to yesterday.   
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MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  When we checked the exhibit as 

filed, we noted that the last appendix is a set of 35 

map sheets.  Only the first sheet was in what was 

filed.  So, we have the full set here.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right.  If I could ask Ms. Jones 

to distribute that, and I’ll give the panel --  

  Mr. Slaney, just to confirm what those are, 

as I understand it, what was in Exhibit B-34 was just 

the first map of the route, and what you’ve now done 

is added the inadvertently omitted ones that make up 

the entire route of the line.  Is that correct?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, actually that’s the full 35.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Oh, I see.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It made more sense to start at 1 rather 

than 2, that’s all.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right.  Fair enough.  Thanks, 

yeah.   

  Now, have you had a chance to -- oh.  I’m 

reminded that I didn’t mark that one, either.  So, 

we’ll make that one Exhibit B-40, if we could.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Exhibit B-40.   

 (FULL SET OF MAPS WHICH HAD BEEN OMITTED FROM EXHIBIT 

B-34 MARKED EXHIBIT B-40) 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Mr. Slaney, now I’d ask you, as I 

did the other members of your panel, to refer to 

Exhibit B -- sorry, C5-20.  And that’s the report 
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filed by West Moberly.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Have you had a chance to review that 

impact assessment report?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I’ve looked at it as thoroughly as I 

could in the time available.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   If I could refer you to Section 4 of 

that report, starting at page 108.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Have you reviewed the passages there 

in Section 4 regarding the concerns expressed with 

respect to the methodology used in the environmental 

overview assessment, including scope -- or concerns 

regarding scope, selection of effects and the 

baseline?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I have.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Can you just put those concerns in the 

context of the environmental overview assessment?  

What was the overview assessment designed to 

accomplish?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   The overview assessment was designed to 

put into perspective the environmental issues related 

to what at that time were a number of different routes 

which B.C. Hydro was considering, and to look at what 

would be the major residual VECs if it were 

constructed, as well as a preliminary look at the 
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mitigations that would be necessary and the 

environmental management process that would be 

required.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Was it intended to be the sort of 

final word, if I can put it that way, on the 

environment?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No.  It wasn’t.  Even at that stage, it 

was known that we were going to have to do some 

additional work, some detailed studies, to look at 

issues like game trails or other things along the line 

that might require some special mitigation or 

something, for example, like we subsequent to that 

moved a few structures because they turned out to be 

next to an archaeological site.  So something had to 

move a few metres or the line had to change.  So, the 

environment process still continues.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And continued after the completion 

of the environmental overview assessment.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh, yes.   

    Proceeding Time 11:24 a.m. T25 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Has there been any additional 

specific documents that have come out of that 

additional environmental process?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   We have some field reports which are 

mainly internal so far, but the biggest product to 

date is the construction environmental management plan 
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which makes use of a lot of the information that was 

picked up.  And the other part of that is that the 

construction environmental management plan is a live 

document.  It keeps getting updated as we move through 

the project and learn more about it and understand 

what's required for different parts of the work, so.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  In 

determining the scope of the EOA itself, which is in 

part what the passage I took you to addresses, what 

did you take into consideration in determining what 

the scope for the environmental overview assessment 

ought to be?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   We looked at the regulatory process, 

what was required.  We looked at previous projects of 

a similar nature, how they had handled different 

issues.  And we also looked at the nature of the 

project and the fact that this was largely a 

replacement for an existing line as opposed to a new 

corridor in some place that hadn't previously had 

electricity or hadn't had a transmission line.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   You said you looked at what was 

required.  Can you elaborate a little bit on that?  

Required by what? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh, it was -- well, we looked to see 

whether it would require a CEAA assessment or an 

environmental assessment office's review.   
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MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And CEAA, you mean the Canadian 

Environmental Assessment Agency process?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Right.  Thank you.  And did it 

require those reviews? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, it didn't.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   You commented, I think, in that 

response, you know, around the scale of the project 

and size.  How does the size of the project and the 

size of the interference, if you want, with existing 

environment affect your assessment of what the 

appropriate scope should be? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, if there are more resources 

directly impacted, if there are more pristine 

environments to be examined, if there are more issues 

of that nature, then obviously we need to do a larger 

study.  But getting back to this area, which was a 

replacement line in a largely disturbed area, we had 

some issues certainly that we had to look at very 

closely and environmental resources that need to be 

protected, but there were limits to the scope of the 

study.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   In terms of the percentage of the 

line that's near a corridor, do you have any idea of 

how much of the corridor from your assessment was what 

you'd term as new?   
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MR. SLANEY:   A:   About 7 percent.  Most of the line is 

on existing corridors, beside railways, beside roads, 

beside the existing line, or in cleared areas.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Based on your experience which we 

can find in your CV with long linear developments, 

would you class -- how would you classify this project 

from say minor to major in terms of its impacts on 

environmental values.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It's relatively minor because of those 

existing corridors, and the small amount of new 

habitat, and the fact that most of what it's going 

through has been previously disturbed.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Now, moving on to the baseline data 

collection, what sort of work did you undertake to 

collect baseline data and determine what the baseline 

for that should be? 

Proceeding Time 11:30 a.m. T26 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Just a second.  So the baseline 

information was set up as -- the baseline program was 

set up to investigate the environmental resources in 

the area, at a level that we could speak to them.  It 

was originally done at a time when the route was not 

precisely known, when we were going to have to be able 

to speak to several route alternatives.  In the course 

of the field program, it got narrowed down into a 

selection of route options.  But the general principle 
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was to be able to speak to all of those options and 

then as we got down to the construction, environmental 

and management plan, we would be looking at one route.  

So the baseline that informed the environmental 

assessment was moderately broad-based, and looked at 

fisheries, vegetation, wildlife, and a number of human 

environment issues.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And in establishing the baseline, 

what steps were taken?  What were the -- can you 

divide sort of the definition of the baseline into 

discrete steps?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   The first step was a desktop overview 

assessment, which was completed in April/May, 2010.  

And was a collection of existing information in the 

area.  It was followed by some ten mapping, 

particularly on the vegetation side, looking at 

vegetation units along the way, and wildlife 

capability.  And that was followed by a field program 

looking at -- or verifying the desktop information.   

  A similar approach in fisheries.  Started 

looking at an overview, fish in the watersheds, the 

stream network and then the field program looking at 

specific stream crossings and the issues related to 

each of those.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   In developing that baseline, what 

consideration was given to existing conditions on the 
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ground?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Throughout the process, the team were 

looking at existing pre-project conditions.  So, when 

they looked at the land, they were looking at the 

changes that had happened.  So there was a record of 

the fact that this has been cleared, or this is in 

some state of regeneration or those kind of things.  

So there was a recognition that change had happened.  

On the other hand, we were not particularly trying to 

document that change over time.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And is that common practice for this 

sort of an assessment?  

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes, it is.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Would it meet the requirements of 

the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act had they 

applied?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes, it would.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Can you describe how the VECs and 

VFCs, which we’ve heard so much about, were selected?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Sure.  The VECs were selected to 

represent the environmental resources of the project 

area, particularly those that were likely to be 

affected by the project.  So, the approach differed 

between disciplines, but if you refer to the 

environmental overview assessment, and I can give you 

a page reference in a second here, each section had a 
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very similar list of criteria that it looked through 

in selecting the VECs.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sure.  So those references might be 

helpful.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yeah.  Just a second, here.  Okay.  So 

this is Exhibit B-1, Appendix F.  And the fish and 

aquatics are discussed, pages 52 to 54, vegetation, 66 

to 67, and wildlife, 91 to 96.   

Proceeding Time 11:34 a.m. T27 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Okay, with respect to wildlife in 

particular, can you just, in a sentence of two, give 

you the overall conclusion in respect of the potential 

impacts to wildlife from the DCAT project? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   They are expected to be not measurable, 

or low.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And with respect to, more broadly, 

the overall impacts as identified in the environmental 

overview assessment, are you able to sort of similarly 

capture that those overall impacts and environmental 

values in a sentence or two? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Sure, as I noted earlier, at the time 

the assessment was done, we were still looking at 

route options, so depending on which option you looked 

at, the project scored a little bit differently.  So, 

there wasn’t one summary statement for the project as 

a whole.  But I can say that all of the ratings were 
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not measurable or low, so generally the project would 

have been rated as having a low residual effect.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Did you consider the impact of the 

project in the context of the impact of past 

industrial activity in the area? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   As I said earlier, only to the extent 

that, for example that vegetation would note that they 

were in an area that was regenerating or things like 

that.  We did not particularly go into previous 

industrial development.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Given the nature of the DCAT project 

itself, and in light of the findings in the 

environmental assessment report, can you indicate 

whether there is any connection that you found between 

the impact of past development and the DCAT project 

that would tend to increase the impacts of the DCAT 

project? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, past developments have decreased 

the impact of the project, because as I said earlier, 

we are looking at a lot of disturbed land.  There are 

no old growth forests anywhere in the right of way, 

and -- 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Sorry, just let me stop you on that 

one.  When you say there is no old growth forest, is 

there a forest or trees? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh yeah, there is forest and trees, but 
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it is as a result of previous fires and clearing and 

logging and other kinds of disturbance.  There is 

nothing that would be classified formally as old 

growth.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, sorry to stop you there.  

And what other observations were you making in 

connection with past activity? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh, just that less than one percent of 

the route is coniferous forest, and about just under 

50 percent, 46 percent of the route is on 

anthropogenic surfaces – you know, from cleared 

fields, to roads, to hard surfaces from rail lines, to 

those kind of disturbed areas.  So -- 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And what is the significance of the 

virtual non-existence of coniferous forest? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It is just an indicator of what we are 

looking at.  It is not to imply that at any stage, the 

whole area had been solid coniferous forest or 

anything like that, it is just one more indicator of 

disturbance, that is all.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Right.  Do you think, based on the 

work your team did, that the DCAT project will make it 

more challenging for the Crown to take steps to 

restore historical conditions, or otherwise mitigate 

past impacts that industrial development has had on 

the environment in the area? 
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MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, the project has a relatively small 

footprint.  Part of the existing line is going to be 

allowed to regrow and a new line has only a slightly 

larger footprint than the old one so it shouldn't make 

a material change. 

    Proceeding Time 11:39 a.m. T28 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  Could I take 

you now to page 124 of Exhibit 520?  I took Ms. Dutka 

to that passage in the middle of page 124 and the 

quote, and I note in the last sentence of the quote -- 

which by the way, were you or your team responsible 

for the words that appear there in quotations? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   We were, yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And in the last sentence there's 

reference to operational activities.  What sort of 

activities did you have in mind with that reference? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   As Ms. Dutka pointed out earlier, that 

could be vegetation maintenance, longer right of way, 

or something more specific at the individual 

structures.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And can you comment on the frequency 

of those activities and their duration when they do 

occur? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It's fairly infrequent.  The vegetation 

management is once every, well, five years or more.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Right.  Would there be any sort of 
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continual or persistent interference with those rights 

of way required as part of the operational activities? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And in terms of the impact of those 

activities, assuming that there were time periods to 

stay away from or other operational concerns as to how 

they were carried out, is that something which in your 

view can be managed, consistent with maintaining 

environmental values?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It should be.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Maybe you can elaborate a little 

bit. 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well perhaps you could talk about the 

timing of the maintenance and -- 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure, just as I mentioned earlier this 

morning, there is the publicly available pest 

management plan which describes the process under 

which vegetation maintenance is taken on our right of 

ways.  And as part of that there's a process to notify 

First Nations of the annual plans and the ability for 

feedback to be given to B.C. Hydro about any specific 

issues so that that plan can be altered in order to 

mitigate those concerns.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.   

  Mr. Slaney, if you could move on, next on 

page 125 of Exhibit C5-20, you will see that there is 



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  610 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

reference in the second paragraph, which actually is 

not a full paragraph.  So I guess the first full 

paragraph, there's a suggestion that caribou might 

have been identified as a possible VEC.  Are you or 

your team familiar with the state of caribou in the 

project area?  Did you consider that?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Caribou were not considered because 

they are not common in the project area.  However, we 

did look into the matter of caribou just to make sure 

that we weren't missing something.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And can you tell us what steps you 

took and what you found? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, I guess the most recent document 

we could find was one by Seip and Jones, May 2011. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Let me stop you there and ask you to 

put in front of you Exhibit C-5-22 which was filed 

this morning, and you'll see there at the third to 

last page of that document a table, and the testimony 

that Chief Willson gave with respect to that table, I 

believe, was that the data obtained here was from a 

provincial biologist by the name of Mr. Seip, S-E-I-P.  

Are you familiar with -- is it Dr. Seip?  I'm not 

sure.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, I'm familiar with the recent 

publication but not with the person particularly.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   But I mean -- 
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MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   I should rephrase my question.  Are 

you familiar with his work? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Yes.  And I understand that he's 

prepared a document relating to caribou populations, 

which you have in front of you.   

Proceeding Time 11:44 a.m. T29 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Entitled “Population status Of 

Threatened Caribou Herds In The Central Rockies Eco-

Region Of British Columbia, 2011”.  Is that a document 

you’ve had an opportunity to review?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   This will be Exhibit B-41.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-41.   

 (REPORT ENTITLED “POPULATION STATUS OF THREATENED 

CARIBOU HERDS IN THE CENTRAL ROCKIES ECO-REGION OF 

BRITISH COLUMBIA, 2011” BY DALE SEIP AND ELENA JONES, 

MAY 2011 MARKED EXHIBIT B-41) 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And maybe I could ask you, Mr. 

Slaney, whether this document informs your view with 

respect to the presence of caribou within the area 

and, to the extent that it does, maybe you can take 

the panel to the passages in it, or any of the figures 

in it, which help you in that regard.   
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MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay.  So, our -- in designing our 

field program back in 2010, we are of the 

understanding that there were no longer caribou in the 

project area.  However, we have, from time to time, 

had questions about it and have wanted to confirm a 

little bit.  So, this document here and in particular 

the Figure 1 on page 2 -- so, this figure provides a 

breakdown of the current caribou herds and their 

season locations, based on recent observations.  And 

the important point here is that the project area, 

which is roughly Dawson Creek/Chetwynd, is beyond 

their current range.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Well, let’s just better understand 

the herds.  This isn’t in colour in the print here.  

So --. 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   I see what looked like triangles and 

some dark shaded areas on the left top quadrant of the 

figure sort of between Hudson’s Hope and Mackenzie.  

What are those?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay.  So, I apologize.  I have the 

benefit of a colour version.  So, fundamentally, this 

is a breakdown of the different herds and the 

different observations of them.  However, it’s not -- 

that detail is not particularly important.  We’re 

mainly looking just at the general observation that 
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the caribou are over against the mountains, and not in 

the project area.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And, Mr. Slaney, for the benefit of 

those of us without colour, the shaded areas of 

different degrees of shading, am I right in guessing 

that the different colours correspond to the different  

caribou herds that are in the right-hand index of the 

figure?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   They do.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:  And is your point that there are none 

of those coloured portions within the vicinity of the 

DCAT line?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And there is one of those herds 

referenced in the legend called “Moberly”.  And if I 

could refer you now to Exhibit C5-22, the third-to-

last page, is that table which identifies the current 

population status, 425 caribou left.  Do you see that?  

That’s the title of that slide..   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And you’ll see that there is the 

Moberly herd.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Identified in the third row.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Mm-hmm.  Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Is it your understanding that that 



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  614 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Moberly herd is amongst those depicted in Figure 1 of 

the Seip study you’ve just referred to?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, if I could still 

stay with the report at page 125, you will see in the 

second full paragraph, beginning with the word 

“Second” there is a discussion of grizzly bears, and 

it is suggested that grizzly bear should have been 

considered as a VEC and also that the baseline data 

about grizzly bears is needed for DCAT to proceed with 

knowledge of its impacts.  What is your response to 

that? 

Proceeding Time 11:49 a.m. T30 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Our wildlife team did look at grizzly 

bears, and did consider including them.  It was 

determined that, as Mr. Muir pointed out yesterday, 

the area is not really suitable for grizzly bear for 

anymore, just due to the amount of disturbance, and so 

that there are bears from time to time in the area, 

but they are largely transients.  And that it would be 

difficult and not necessarily useful to consider them 

as being a VEC but they were the kind of issue that 

should be covered in the construction environmental 

management plan to protect any bears that were there. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Given the number of bears in the 

project area, how difficult would it be to gather any 
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baseline information about them? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   It would be very difficult to gather a 

meaningful baseline. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you, thank you Mr. Slaney.  

Those are the questions.  This panel is ready for 

cross-examination.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Who is next?  Thank you Mr. Sanderson.  

Ms. Rana? 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. RANA: 

MS. RANA:   Q:   I want to begin by asking Ms. Dutka, 

taking her back to the beginning of her testimony 

earlier on this morning, when she was correcting an 

error in the record.  And in particular the PowerPoint 

presentation that she provided as a replacement for 

the one that appears in the record.   

  The slide that you referred to as an 

addition is a slide entitled “Implications of Doing 

Nothing.”  This is the new B exhibit, B-36?  

“Implications of Doing Nothing”.  And in your 

testimony, you recall discussion around that 

particular slide which is why you know that it 

actually this is the right presentation that you 

showed at the June 3rd meeting at West Moberly First 

Nations.  And I am wondering if you can recall in your 

meeting with the First Nation whether in that 

discussion around the implications of doing nothing, 
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did you also consider the implications or discuss the 

implications of doing something other than a 

transmission line?  Because here it appears that 

you’re coming to the First Nation with a proposal for 

the Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project 

and you're saying, "We can build the project or we can 

do nothing."  Nothing is not meeting customers' needs, 

power shortages, load shedding, shutdown of customer 

sites, risk of cascading outages.  So in that 

discussion was there any discussion with the First 

Nation about other means to meet the customers' needs 

and avoid the power shortages, all the things that 

appear in the slide?   

    Proceeding Time 11:54 a.m. T31 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   What we presented and discussed at the 

June meeting with West Moberly were the options that 

BCTC at the time was seriously contemplating, as 

project alternatives, to supply power to the South 

Peace region, and these were the two transmission 

alternatives which have been described in the 

application.  We also discussed, as the implications 

of doing nothing slide discusses, what would happen if 

we were to not implement a project here, to reinforce 

what those repercussions would be.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I'd like to draw your attention to 

Appendix B in B.C. Hydro's application.  That's 
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Exhibit B-1.  Do you have the -- I have an excerpt 

here if this is easier for you.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   That's a system planning record, I 

believe. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   It's the system planning report.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I have a copy here.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And in particular, Appendix A to that 

report, which is called “Dismissed Alternatives”? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, I have that. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And this report considers various other 

ways to meet the needs and avoid the implications of 

doing nothing, so to speak.  Different versions of the 

transmission line, interconnection with Alberta, and 

ultimately on the last two pages, wind generation and 

Site C.  These options are discussed briefly in the 

report and dismissed.  Hence the title of “Dismissed 

Alternatives”.   

  Can I ask you if you had any discussion 

with West Moberly at that meeting about these 

dismissed alternatives?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So again, our discussions at the June 

meeting with West Moberly focused on the alternatives 

that B.C. Hydro determined to be, or BCTC at the time, 

determined to be feasible or seriously contemplated 

alternatives.  The alternatives described in Appendix 

A of the system planning report were alternatives 
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that, for various reasons, B.C. Hydro determined were 

not feasible and were not ones that would address the 

issues in the area, so they were not seriously 

contemplated. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So they were dismissed before you met 

with the First Nation for the first time. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes.  B.C. Hydro considered these 

alternatives not ones that would meet the needs.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   You also mentioned in your testimony 

early on when there was a discussion about trails, and 

the concerns that the First Nation raised around 

avoiding impacts around trails.  And you suggested 

that there were a few things that B.C. Hydro could do 

in order to meet those concerns.  One of them is 

construction timing, and another one was work 

avoidance.  Can you explain to me what “work 

avoidance” means?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure, and my reference there was in 

respect of what we sometimes call work avoidance 

zones, and we can establish those for a number of 

reasons.  But one of the things, if we, again, knew 

more specifics, that is one of the alternatives 

available, potentially available is establishing an 

area that we do not enter or that we have alternate 

work methods.  Basically, as the name implies, a work 

avoidance zone.  



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  619 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So these approaches to mitigating the 

concerns around trails, such as work avoidance, don't 

include routing around the trail because assuming the 

trail runs north-south and the transmission line runs 

east-west, if the impact -- if the concern is an 

impact about the transmission line crossing the trail, 

that's not something that's in your contemplation when 

it comes to mitigation, avoiding the crossing of the 

trail.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So I believe your question was whether 

routing around a trail perhaps could be an 

alternative.   

Proceeding Time 11:59 a.m. T32 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So, just going back to the point that we 

actually don’t know a lot of the specifics at this 

time.  If we had those specifics, we could look at 

various mitigation measures.  We could perhaps shift a 

pole to avoid that, similar as Mr. Slaney described 

earlier, we did when we discovered some archaeological 

sites.  Certainly if we knew the specifics we would 

work with West Moberly to discuss how we might 

mitigate those.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, just to be clear, that includes 

perhaps shifting poles but not necessarily changing 

the route.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I couldn’t say at this time what that 
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would include until we know exactly what the issue is, 

what the impact is.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So we know that, for the past two years, 

the route has shifted several times.  And B.C. Hydro 

has taken several things into consideration in 

realigning the route, in various incarnations.  And 

now we’re here at the, in West Moberly’s view, the 

commencement of a consultation process based on that 

report, and so is routing still on the table?  

MS. DUTKA:   A:   As I briefly described earlier this 

morning, the routing process has been ongoing for 

approximately two years.  I wouldn’t characterize the 

alignment as having shifted as a whole, certainly.  As 

I described, there was those three areas where, 

through detailed design, we encountered issues and we 

did shift those, somewhat more significantly than we 

did in other areas where we may have just shifted a 

pole or moved a few more metres.  We are continuing 

with detailed design work at this time.  We still 

have, for example, some archaeological investigation 

to complete, because we were not able to access all 

the properties.  So changes could still conceivably 

occur, if those impacts could be identified.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I’d like to address some questions to Mr. 

Dill at this point, and the famous, now-famous March 

29th phone call.  If I may.   
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  We’re getting into an area here where the 

evidence has been filed confidentially.  The 

attachments to the evidence summary that B.C. Hydro 

filed on Friday, B-32, were filed confidentially and 

only the summary is public.  But one of the 

attachments I would like to ask Mr. Dill about, I’m 

seeking consent.     

MR. SANDERSON:   We have no objection at all, Madam Chair.  

I just want to make sure that if we’re going to refer 

to this specifically that the witness have it in front 

of him.  So if Ms. Rana can help him locate it, that 

would be helpful.  But we don’t have any objections.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanderson.   

MS. RANA:   I have an extra copy that I can provide him, 

if that would be easier.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Sure.   

MR. DILL:   A:   That would be helpful, thank you.  

Thanks.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I’ll just give you a moment to read it.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Okay.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Now, this is for the panel’s notes.  This 

is an April 23rd, 2012 email from Bruce Muir to Mary 

Ann Novotny -- is that how you say it? -- Novotny, and 

Stewart Dill.  Copied to James Welstead.  And it’s 

attached to Exhibit B-32.  Now, I understand that you 

had a phone call, a phone conversation with Mr. Muir 
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on the 29th of March, and there is some debate around 

what was discussed during that call.  And I want to 

draw your attention to this email, because this is an 

email from Mr. Muir, advising Marianne Navotny from 

the B.C. Government about the content of that phone 

conversation, and you are copied on this email.  Now, 

Ms. Navotny works in the which department?  FNLRO? 

Proceeding Time 12:03 p.m. T33 

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct, yeah. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And she has been keeping apprised of what 

is happening on the consultation on this file because 

of the Crown Lands Applications, is that right? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, until recently, correct. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, she was seeking updates on a periodic 

basis from Mr. Muir about how things were proceeding? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I couldn’t speak to discussions that she 

and Mr. Muir were having.  I don’t know the frequency 

or nature of those. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   But at least in this email as you can 

see, when you flip to the next page, she is writing to 

both you and Mr. Muir.  She says:  

“Please update the province about how 

consultations for this project is going.  

Bruce was to send an update after your March 

29th 2012 meeting, but I have not heard 

anything.  If there have been any concerns 
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specifically identified and accommodated, 

please share that as well.”   

 So she is asking you both for the update, that is 

correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, correct.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, Mr. Muir responds, and advises her 

that they are working on a community study right now, 

and I will just read this to you.  She says, “We are 

hoping to stay on” -- he says:  

“We are hoping to stay on pace to complete 

the project within the timelines.  Our 

purpose of the community study is to 

identify issues and concerns and possibly 

accommodation measures.  Earlier this month 

we provided B.C. Hydro with an update as to 

whether there was an issue with one of the 

nation’s serious concerns, which at this 

time, does not seem to be a problem in 

relation to the proposed DCAT project.  

Given the sacredness of that particular 

issue, it was singled out so that we could 

get back to B.C. Hydro quicker.  Other 

issues and concerns are included in the 

community study and will be reported out on 

when it is completed.  I trust that this 

provides you with the information that you 
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require at this time.”  

 So, that is a reference to the March 29th phone call? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, I believe it is.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, when you received this email and you 

recognized that Mr. Muir was characterizing his 

communication to you as singling out this one specific 

sacred issue, and that other concerns and issues would 

be reported out when the study was complete, did you 

advise Mr. Muir that you understood something 

different from that phone call? 

MR. DILL:   A:   What Mr. Muir provided as a summary to 

Ms. Navotny I would say is not inconsistent with what 

I had understood to be the outcome of our call.  Or 

what Mr. Muir had previously indicated to me in terms 

of what the concern of West Moberly was in relation to 

the project and this one particular issue, which is to 

say that at a meeting with Mr. Muir in early February, 

he had indicated to me that there as one particular 

issue, a sacred site, along the Pine River, that was a 

concern to the First Nation.  It was in fact the only 

significant issue or potential impact that the Nation 

was aware of at that point in relation to the DCAT 

project.   

  And as I indicated in evidence I gave 

earlier, during the March 29th meeting, Mr. Muir 

confirmed for me that on the basis of community 
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interviews that had been undertaken as part of the 

impact assessment study that it had been confirmed 

that that particular sacred site would not be 

impacted.   

  And as I also gave evidence earlier, that 

there were no other significant issues that West 

Moberly was aware of at that time, and that any issues 

or concerns that might be identified in the course of 

producing the impact assessment reports would be of a 

nature that could be mitigated through more typical 

mitigation measures.  I don’t, in reading this email 

now, nor did I at the time, as I recall, consider what 

Mr. Muir has described or summarized here as being 

inconsistent with what did transpire during that 

meeting, what I understood to be the outcome of that 

meeting.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, just to be clear, you understood Mr. 

Muir to be singling out a particular issue and 

reporting to you on it.  Because that is what he says 

in this email. 

MR. DILL:   A:   What I am saying is that based on the 

conversation that I had with Mr. Muir at our meeting 

in early February, he had indicated to me that there 

was one significant issue of which they -- you know, a 

potential impact that was of concern, and that it was 

that issue that he confirmed during our March meeting 
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was in fact not an issue. 

    Proceeding Time 12:08 p.m. T34 

MS. RANA:   Q:   But you take your evidence further and 

say, "And he also said there were no other issues, 

significant issues." 

MR. DILL:   A:   That's correct.  So during the course of 

the March 29th call with Mr. Muir, in further 

conversation following his informing us that there 

were -- that this particular sacred site would not be 

impacted, I questioned him as to whether there were 

any other potential impacts, major impacts, 

significant impacts associated with the project on 

West Moberly rights that were anticipated.  In 

response to that he indicated that there were not, and 

further that in response to further questioning from 

me, that he did not anticipate any issues or concerns, 

as I've said already, that couldn't otherwise be 

addressed through more typical kind of mitigation 

measures.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And when you saw that part omitted from 

this e-mail, you didn't advise Mr. Muir that part of 

the report that in your view you heard is not in this 

update to the Province of B.C.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Well again, I didn't consider the update, 

the summary that Mr. Muir provided to be inconsistent 

with that.  He's noted here in the second to last 
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sentence of that first paragraph that given the 

sacredness of a particular issue, it was singled out.   

  As I noted already, Mr. Muir did single 

that out.  That's accurate.   

  He further goes on in the last sentence of 

that paragraph to say other issues and concerns are 

included in the community study and will be reported 

out.   

  And as I said earlier, we understood that 

the reports would include, or potentially could 

include other issues or concerns, but we understood 

from Mr. Muir on the basis of our March 29th call that 

those issues and concerns wouldn't include significant 

major impacts on West Moberly rights as a result of 

the project.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And given the importance it is to know as 

a proponent that there are no other significant 

issues, when that statement was omitted from this 

email, you didn't contact Mr. Muir to clarify? 

MR. DILL:   A:   No.  Again, I didn't perceive there to be 

any inconsistency between what Mr. Muir had reported 

here to Ms. Novotny from what I understood to be the 

outcome of our meting. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Thank you.   

  I have some questions for Mr. Slaney on the 

VECs.  Mr. Slaney, you attended a meeting with West 
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Moberly First Nations with Mr. Muir and Chief Willson 

on June 22nd in Fort St. John? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Mm-hmm.  Yes. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And at that meeting, I believe it was Mr. 

Muir, but a representative from the First Nation asked 

you when the VECs were determined, and you advised in 

the spring of 2010 before the field work, is that 

correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, it was then or over that summer, 

yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Well, before the field work is what you 

said. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, we probably had a notion of the 

VECs before the field work in that spring, yes.  But 

no, we didn't make a final decision until afterwards 

when we began the actual assessment production.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So the field work is performed on the 

VECs, is that correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes and no.  The VECs were assessed on 

the basis of the field work, but the field work was 

also designed to get a better understanding of what 

was out there to verify what we'd learned from the 

desktop study.  And this is an evolving project.  So 

when we started -- or at that point was a fairly 

rapidly evolving project.  When we started we had just 

a notion of where the route was going to be.  By the 
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time we completed the work we actually had some route 

options and were looking at more specific issues. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   But you don't do field work on species 

that are not VECs, that's correct? 

Proceeding Time 12:14 p.m. T35 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, that's not correct.  In answer to 

your question, no, the field work considers a wide 

range of resources in each of the discipline areas, 

because we’re not just working towards the assessment, 

we’re also working towards the environmental 

management plan and how the environmental management 

program for the project as a whole is going to go.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So the field work includes the VECs, but 

it may include additional components?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So for example if moose is not identified 

as a VEC, there is no reason why you can’t still do a 

moose study that gets you out in the field, for 

example, to update a moose count.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Absolutely.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Are you aware, Mr. Slaney, of a 

particular winter in the -- around 2007/08, where 

there was an issue with snow cap and freezing weather, 

and then a melt where moose were falling through, and 

they were subject to more predation than usual?  And 

the moose population suffered a larger decline than 
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usual.  Is that something you’re familiar with?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I have heard that there was a bad 

winter, yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And that took place in the south Peace 

area, is that correct?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So just back to the June 22nd meeting.  At 

that meeting, during the discussion about the VECs, 

West Moberly brought to your attention the fact that 

moose had been excluded.  And in fact what they 

brought to your attention was, moose wasn’t even 

considered as a VEC and then excluded.  Do you recall 

that?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes, there was some discussion around 

that, and I did try to make it clear then that moose 

had been considered.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   But you didn’t bring to West Moberly’s 

attention that there was an error in your report.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, I did not.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   When did you discover the error?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I’m not exactly sure.  Over the last 

couple of months.  I did notice that it -- that that 

information wasn’t in there.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So you knew it was an error before the 

June 22nd meeting.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  Well, just to correct myself, it 
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was an omission, not an error.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   You were asked by B.C. Hydro subsequent 

to the June 22nd meeting to ensure that the EAO had in 

fact adequately addressed moose, is that correct?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, yes.  I was -- sort of.  I was 

asked to consider whether the assessment was adequate.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And this is as a result of the concerns 

that were raised at that meeting.  

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.  And then could we do a moose 

assessment just to follow up on the concerns of West 

Moberly.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And I don’t know if this is a question 

more for Mr. Dill as a representative of B.C. Hydro, 

but was West Moberly told that Amec was asked to do 

this extra work?   

MR. DILL:   A:   The work was done – perhaps just to add 

to what Mr. Slaney has said – following the June 22nd, 

2012 meeting, at which this issue was raised by West 

Moberly.  We sought to -- Ms. Dutka in particular 

sought to confirm with Mr. Slaney that the assessment 

work done in relation to moose was adequate from his 

perspective.  And he confirmed that it was, in fact, 

from a scientific perspective adequate.   

  We, Ms. Dutka and I in particular, 

nonetheless to be responsive to West Moberly’s 

concerns, asked Mr. Slaney, Amec, to undertake some 
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further work in relation to moose to be shared with 

West Moberly.  In a more direct answer to your 

question, we did not inform West Moberly that we were 

undertaking that work, we understood that that was 

work that they desired us to undertake, and once 

complete, in fact immediately once complete, we 

provided that work to West Moberly and to the 

Commission through our filing.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Through your filings.   

MR. DILL:   A:   That’s correct.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So it’s fair to say, then, that West 

Moberly’s input wasn’t asked for in preparing that 

moose report? 

Proceeding Time 12:19 p.m. T36 

MR. DILL:   A:   No, I wouldn’t say that was accurate.  I 

would say that on the basis of the discussion that we 

had with West Moberly at the June 22nd meeting, we 

understood there was an interest on their part in 

further work, further study and consideration being 

given to moose in particular, and we sought to 

undertake that work in response to the concern that 

they raised, and share that with them as soon as 

complete. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   My question was:  Was the input of West 

Moberly sought in preparing the report?  So, the shape 

of the report, what goes into it, what was considered?  
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Did you direct Mr. Slaney to meet with the First 

Nation and seek their input into the report? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So, I think I will respond to your 

question.   

  The moose report, as Mr. Dill pointed out, 

has happened very recently.  We tried, endeavored to 

get a draft issued as quickly as possible.  It was 

filed with our evidence on Friday, which quite 

literally is as soon as we were able to get a draft 

done.  But you will notice it is still a draft, we 

have not issued it as a final, and we certainly 

welcome West Moberly’s feedback on the report.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Just for a clean transcript, West Moberly 

was not advised that you were doing the report, and 

they were not asked to provide their input, until now, 

as it is filed as a draft before the commission, 

correct? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I think that is a fair summary, yes. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Thank you.  Another matter that was 

raised at the June 22nd meeting, Mr. Dill, was the fact 

that B.C. Hydro had not provided the First Nation with 

a preliminary assessment of the impacts of this 

project on their rights, is that correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And it is correct that B.C. Hydro also 

said that their assessment was implicit in their CPCN 
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application, correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I don’t think that B.C. Hydro described 

it in the way that you’ve characterized it, that it 

was implicit in our CPCN application.  I think what 

B.C. Hydro said at that meeting was that information 

that B.C. Hydro had regarding its assessment of the 

potential impact of the DCAT projects on First 

Nation’, including West Moberly First Nation, rights, 

was included in our CPCN application. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And B.C. Hydro advised the first nation 

that it was their understanding that they weren’t 

obligated to share the preliminary assessment with the 

First Nation, correct?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Again, I think in fact what we provided 

as a response to that question, as I recall it, from 

that meeting, was that we had in fact shared with West 

Moberly through the filing of our CPCN application 

information that we had in our possession regarding 

information that -- all information that we had 

regarding our assessment the potential impacts of the 

project on First Nation rights, including those of  

West Moberly. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And that there was nothing further that 

you needed to do to fulfill that obligation? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I don’t recall specifically making that 

statement, but again, I think we, perhaps implied 
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through the response to the earlier question, that in 

fact all the information we had in that regard was 

included in our CPCN application.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And you are aware that West Moberly has 

been asking B.C. Hydro for a preliminary assessment 

for some time? 

    Proceeding Time 12:24 p.m. T37 

MR. DILL:   A:   No, I am not aware of that request.  In 

fact, that meeting on June 22nd was the first time that 

I was made aware of that specific request, I guess 

beyond any questions that might have been asked in the 

course of the BCUC proceedings and the IR, written IR 

process.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I'll just confer with your counsel.  I 

have another confidential IR that I want to raise.  

  For the Panel, this is page 442 through 444 

of B.C. Hydro's confidential response to BCUC IR 

2.29.2, Attachment 5.  It's an email from Bruce Muir 

to Joanna Mullard, B.C. Hydro.  I understand, Mr. 

Dill, that Joanna Mullard replaced you for a while on 

this file while you were on another project or away 

from the file for a period of time. 

MR. DILL:   A:   That's correct. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And if you'll look down at the lower part 

of the email where Mr. Muir writes to Ms. Mullard, 

this is the day after the filing of the CPCN 
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application.  CPCN application was filed on July the 

11th, 2011, and actually if you go to the very last 

part of this email it's from Ms. Mullard to Mr. Muir 

advising that the application has been filed and 

providing some links to it.  Mr. Muir writes back: 

"Why is B.C. Hydro going ahead with this 

when the Crown has not meaningfully 

consulted with the nation?  For example, 

one, the Crown has not provided the nation 

with its preliminary assessment; two, 

adequate funding; three, a cumulative 

impacts assessment; and four, reasonable 

accommodation.  B.C. Hydro has not 

meaningfully consulted the nation on this 

proposed project."   

 So this is a request from West Moberly back in July 

2011 for that preliminary assessment.  Did B.C. Hydro 

provide a response to that request? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I don't recall, and I don't have in front 

of me -- if there was a response provided, I don't 

have it.  

MR. SANDERSON:   Madam Chair, we are -- I'm not 

complaining about this, but we are getting into the 

consultation log, which Ms. Rana and I agreed we 

wouldn't.  I appreciate that some of the specific 

correspondence have become an issue, although we're 
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now getting, which I didn't do granularly into the 

back and forth.  I think if Ms. Rana wants to ask, you 

know, "Was there a response to this?" or whatever, 

then this panel needs to be given the opportunity to 

look through the consultation log.   

  They had understood that that wasn't going 

to happen here, and I think whatever Mr. Dill 

remembers now is fine, but I think he needs to be 

given the opportunity to look at the consultation log 

and make sure he understands the context of that email 

and any responses that have occurred to it, et cetera.  

And he can do that probably over lunch if that's 

helpful. 

MS. RANA:   I raise this question as it relates to the June 

22nd meeting where the evidence of B.C. Hydro is that 

that's the first time it's been raised.  I don't intend 

to go into the details of the consultation log.  I'm 

happy for you to seek that answer over the lunch break 

and come back and provide it, if you can do that. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Would this be a convenient time to take 

the break, Ms. Rana? 

MS. RANA:   Certainly.  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, so it's now 12:30 and we 

shall reconvene 2:00. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:24 P.M.)    
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 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 2:11 P.M.)    T39 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  We shall continue 

with Ms. Rana.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Sure.  Are you going to pick up --  

MS. RANA:   I will, yes.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Okay.   

MS. RANA:   Thank you.  Over the lunch hour, the final 

piece of the consultation record has been filed with 

the Commission.  There is a period of time from -- I 

believe it was October, 2011 till March, 2012 where 

you had some sporadic pieces of the consultation 

record filed in various responses to IRs and other 

means, but the parties worked together to get a 

comprehensive set of documents together, and I 

understand that that has been filed, but it hasn’t yet 

been given an exhibit number.  And there are three 

documents within that record that my friend from B.C. 

Hydro has provided me.   

  And it speaks to the famous March 29th 

telephone call.  So we thought it would be worthwhile 

to bring it forward now, although, you know, I think 

we are going to mark it -- we decided to mark it?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, Madam Chair.  I think, subject to 

your direction, it makes more sense to mark it even 

though it’s duplicative, just because we don’t have an 

exhibit number, but it got filed at lunch.  You know, 
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it’s been filed electronically and it’s going to take 

a couple of hours to process.  So, in case there’s 

more exhibits, it’s probably least confusing to give 

this a separate number.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Absolutely.  Let’s give it -- what’s 

the next number, there?   

MR. SANDERSON:   And the only thing I would request is, 

this is part of what would -- what is being filed 

confidentially.  Ms. Rana and I have agreed that the 

confidential aspect, she doesn’t need to make 

reference to on the record.  And so I think the 

dialogue between the witness and her can go on without 

difficulty.  But I would like to record that this 

exhibit itself is confidential.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanderson.  And we have 

B-42.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-42.   

  (CONFIDENTIAL CONSULTATION RECORD, OCTOBER 2011 TO 

MARCH 2012 FILED AS EXHIBIT B-42) 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. RANA, (Continued): 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Mr. Dill, do you have a copy of that set 

of documents in front of you there?   

MR. DILL:   A:   I do.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I’m just going to briefly describe them 

for the record, and for the benefit of the panel that 

doesn’t have a copy, I don’t believe, Mr. Sanderson, 
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you have extra copies that you’ve made?   

MR. SANDERSON:   No, I’m sorry, I do not.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   The first one I have in front of me, Mr. 

Dill, is a November 25th, 2011 meeting note.  “Notes by 

S. Dill, not sent”, it says.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Right.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   You have that document?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   It’s a two-page document.  

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   It sets out a section on key discussion 

and one on action items.  And it refers to a meeting 

that took place between one and three p.m., with West 

Moberly First Nations, on November 25th, 2011.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Right.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Now, it says “Not sent”.  That means it’s 

an internal note?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  That implies that these minutes 

were internal minutes.  They were not shared with the 

First Nation or any other party until this time.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay.  And the next is an email I have 

from yourself to Bruce Muir, dated November 28th, 2011.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   It attaches a draft of the capacity 

funding agreement and it’s a one-page email.  That’s 

right?   
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MR. DILL:   A:   The email is one page, yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Right.   

MR. DILL:   A:   And then the attachments.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay.  The third document I have is 

another meeting note prepared by yourself.  It says 

“Not sent,” dated February 8th, 2012 in reference to a 

meeting between 10 a.m. and noon in the Dunsmuir 

office of B.C. Hydro on February 8th, 2012.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Right.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And again, this is an internal note.  

Your record of the meeting, not sent externally.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct.   

    Proceeding Time 2:15 p.m. T40 

MS. RANA:   Q:    And the last one that my friend just 

handed to me is a summary from the consultation log 

that B.C. Hydro has prepared for these proceedings 

with each series of consultation records that have 

been filed.  Is that right? 

MR. DILL:   A:    Correct, yes. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   It's an excerpt from the consultation 

log, just the one paragraph?  You have that? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, that's correct, in relation to this 

one particular communication. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Right.  And so typically you prepare -- 

B.C. Hydro prepares a log where they summarize the 

content of the document, the substantive document, and 
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then the log serves sort of as an index to the 

documents? 

MR. DILL:   A:   In some cases where there is a 

substantive document such as for a meeting, in which 

case there are meeting minutes; or a letter, in which 

case there is of course a letter; or an email, again 

in which case there is the email.  There is a summary 

of that correspondence included in the log, and then 

the primary document is linked to that log entry.   

  In the cases of telephone conversations 

there's quite often, mostly typically, only an entry 

made in the log directly and there isn't a primary 

document that goes along with that.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So did you do the entry in the log -- I 

see it says "Brooke Dutka" there, so was it Ms. Dutka 

that did this entry? 

MR. DILL:   A:   No, I think what you're seeing cut off 

there is a listing of who the participants were in the 

meeting. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Oh, I see. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And this was a phone call. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, in this case a teleconference. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Ms. Dutka, for clarity, was part of that 

March 29th teleconference with Mr. Muir. 
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MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay, I see.  And did you prepare the 

summary, or did Ms. Dutka? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I did, yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Do you recall when you did that? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Immediately following the meeting.  We 

have a practice within the Aboriginal Relations 

Department within Hydro that applies to all 

coordinators across all projects wherein we're 

required to make an entry for any communication with a 

First Nation within 48 hours of that communication 

having happened.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And this is an internal tracking system.  

The First Nation is not provided with a copy of the 

summary until today. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Not normally unless specifically 

requested by a First Nation.  We might give 

consideration to that, or otherwise provide it in the 

course of a regulatory proceeding such as this, or 

potentially even in relation to an application, for 

example, for a provincial land tenure or something 

like that.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay, Mr. Dill, I just want to confirm 

and it's really just to close the loop on the back and 

forth between what was said and what people understood 

as being said, is the documents here, from my review 

of them, starting with the November 25th, 2011 meeting, 
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say first of all that Bruce Muir committed to inform 

B.C. Hydro immediately of any potential impact of the 

project as soon as identified during community 

interviews, to be undertaken as part of the impact 

assessment study.  Right? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And that's something that I believe that 

both parties have agreed to, that Mr. Muir agreed in 

advance to have a call with you and let you know about 

the significant or the OMG issues.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, again, something in the terminology 

used there, to the extent that you're referring to the 

OMG issues as defined by Mr. Muir yesterday, I would 

say there's a difference of understanding there, and 

that my understanding was that what Mr. Muir would be 

informing us of is any significant issues pertaining 

to the DCAT project as it relates to potential impacts 

on the exercise of West Moberly's rights.  In relation 

to this particular November 25th meeting, we hadn't -- 

at this stage it was just the general commitment on 

Mr. Muir's part to provide us with any such 

information as it became available.  At that point 

there was still some uncertainty as to the timing of 

the community interviews and when that information 

would be available.  And so, and there hadn't yet been 

a meeting set, you know, for a particular time at 
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which West Moberly would share that information with 

us.  That meeting wasn't later set until -- that March 

29th meeting wasn't later set until I met with Mr. Muir 

on February 8th, 2012.   

Proceeding Time 2:19 p.m. T41 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay, so before the February 8th meeting, 

the document in between is the email you sent on 

November 28th, where you’re again saying you appreciate 

committing to inform us of potential significant 

impacts of the project, if any, on West Moberly’s 

rights as soon as identified during the community 

interviews.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Right.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So the understanding here is, “Let’s get 

the study going, we have agreed on the study, the 

terms of reference, we’ve agreed on the funding.  Get 

the interviews going and give us some information.”  

If something comes up.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct.  

MS. RANA:   Q:   Okay.  So then the next document is the 

February 8th internal note where you’ve recorded from 

the meeting that you had with Mr. Muir.  And this is 

where you raise the issue of the sacred rock, the 

sacred site, the dancing rock along the Pine River   

and the fact that only a couple of community members 

know of the location.  Is this the first time -- was 
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this meeting the first time you’ve heard about the 

sacred place?   

MR. DILL:   A:   It was, yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And this was the meeting at which you 

agreed to set the conference call for March the 29th.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  So following on the previous 

discussion that we had at the late November meeting, 

we agreed at this February 8th meeting to set a 

specific date.  I guess what was significant about the 

February 8th meeting was, it was at that meeting that 

the parties finalized the terms of reference for the 

study and West Moberly now had the intention of, I 

think, as Mr. Muir described in that meeting 

proceeding full steam ahead with that study.  So we 

now have a better idea of when the community 

interviews would be completed by, and in particular 

Mr. Muir had indicated that they would be completed by 

the end of March.  And so we had set, as a date, the 

end of March to meet by teleconference as an 

opportunity for West Moberly to inform us of any 

significant potential impacts that were identified in 

the course of those interviews.  And as you noted, it 

was also during that meeting for the first time that 

Mr. Muir had specifically identified this one 

potential issue of a sacred site in the Pine River 

area as being, you know, the one significant issue of 
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which they were aware.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Did Mr. Muir subsequently advise you when 

you spoke either on the March 29th call or at any other 

time that the interviews had not started on schedule?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, he did.  Yeah.  On that March 29th 

call Mr. Muir informed me that in fact the formal 

interviews hadn’t yet been initiated.  But that he had 

undertaken a set of informal interviews with the same 

-- what he described as being the same key knowledge 

holders within the community, to determine whether 

this particular issue of the sacred site was in fact 

an issue that the sacred site would in fact, or would 

not be impacted by the DCAT project.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So the information that Mr. Muir was 

relating to you on the March 29th phone call came from 

a couple of key knowledge holders in the community.  

That was your understanding.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, my understanding was that those 

were the interviews that had been completed at that 

point in time.  I didn’t take Mr. Muir’s comments 

regarding potential impacts of the study to be 

reflective only of those interviews.  I took his 

comments to be informed by those interviews, but 

otherwise the reflection of the information in West 

Moberly’s possession as to what the significant 

potential impacts of the project might be on their 
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rights.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   But that access to other information was 

an assumption that you made.  Mr. Muir didn’t tell 

you, “I’ve canvassed other documents and studies in 

our lands office, the interviews have been delayed, 

I’ve talked to a couple of key knowledge holders, but 

I’m pulling together what I have and this is what I 

have to say.”  He told you, “I did some informal 

discussions with some key people to deal with the 

rock.  This is what I can tell you.”   

    Proceeding Time 2:24 p.m. T42 

MR. DILL:   A:  Well, returning to the November 25th 

meeting between West Moberly and B.C. Hydro.  At that 

time the sort of genesis of this meeting was an offer 

by Mr. Muir to inform us of any significant potential 

impacts as West Moberly became aware of those 

potential impacts through the course of their 

interviews.  The purpose of West Moberly informing us 

of those impacts, at that time, didn't relate to the 

particular sacred site or any other particular issue.  

It was a more general offer to inform us of any 

significant impacts as they may be identified.  And so 

when I met with Mr. Muir by teleconference on March 

29th, I took what he was providing to me as information 

at that time as being an indication, informed in part 

by those interviews that had been conducted, as to 
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whether West Moberly had become aware of any potential 

significant impacts. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   But just to clarify, he didn't tell you 

that he drew information from other sources other than 

the informal interviews with the key knowledge 

holders.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Mr. Muir didn't specify what information 

he was drawing on in making the statement that he did 

not anticipate any significant potential impacts.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   Did you have a chance over the lunch hour 

to have a look at the consultation record in answer to 

the question I asked you this morning? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I have, yes.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And was there a response provided to Mr. 

Muir's question of when -- or statement that B.C. 

Hydro had not provided a preliminary assessment on the 

impact of the project on West Moberly's rights, as 

well as there is also a statement in there about not 

having completed the cumulative effects assessment. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, I have had a chance to look at the 

consultation log before the break for lunch.  I had 

indicated that the first time I had been aware, become 

aware of the request by West Moberly or just the issue 

generally of a preliminary assessment was during the 

June 22nd, 2012 meeting.  That remains the case.   

  I wasn't aware, but having gone back and 
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looked at the consultation records, do you see 

reference to the email that you noted Ms. Rana from 

Mr. Muir to Ms. Mullard, my colleague, on the 12th of 

July 2011, in which Mr. Muir raises the question of 

preliminary assessment.   

  I also see in that record a response from 

Ms. Mullard to Mr. Muir by email on July 19th of 2011 

in which Ms. Mullard responds in part: 

"B.C. Hydro acknowledges the location of the 

DCAT project in Treaty 8 territory, and 

looks forward to receiving any further 

information that West Moberly First Nations 

wishes to provide regarding the exercise of 

its rights, potential impacts of the 

proposed DCAT project to those rights, and 

any additional comments." 

 And it continues. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So Ms. Mullard is asking West Moberly to 

provide the preliminary assessment. 

MR. DILL:   A:   That's not what I'm suggesting.  I'm 

suggesting that that was the response that she 

provided to Mr. Muir on July 18th. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So she didn't say -- 

MR. DILL:   A:   So that was in part the response. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   She didn't respond by answering the 

question or responding to the concern that B.C. Hydro 
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had not performed one.  It's raised as a concern.     

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, I don't know that she would have 

drawn that conclusion from Mr. Muir's -- the 

conclusion that that was the question being asked from 

Mr. Muir's email, as you've described it.  I can only 

say in looking at the record that this is the response 

that was provided.  I would also note that that 

information was provided, as you noted earlier, Ms. 

Rana, following the submission by B.C. Hydro of its 

CPCN application in which information is provided 

regarding B.C. Hydro's assessment of First Nation 

rights in the project area, and the potential impacts 

of the project on those rights.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So Ms. Mullard could have said, "We've 

done one and have a look at our application."  In 

responding to Mr. Muir's concern that one hasn't been 

done, you're saying it has been done.  It would've had 

to have been done because you filed your application.   

Proceeding Time 2:29 p.m. T43 

MR. DILL:   A:   I don't know what Ms. Mullard, how Ms. 

Mullard may have interpreted the question from Mr. 

Muir at that time.  As I say, I do know that the 

application had been filed, and that a copy of that 

application had been provided to West Moberly, as you 

noted, very shortly before this email.  I can only 

assume that she responded to the point that Mr. Muir 
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made in the way that she interpreted the question 

being asked.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And your answer to that is that the 

preliminary assessment is within the application.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, my answer to what?   

MS. RANA:   Q:   To when was the preliminary assessment 

done?  Where is it?  It’s within the application.  

You’re saying it would have had to have been done.  We 

filed our application.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, I’m still not sure what your 

question is there.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So, B.C. Hydro’s preliminary assessment 

of the impacts of this project on West Moberly’s 

rights was done before B.C. Hydro filed its 

application for the CPCN.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, necessarily it would have had to 

have been.  

MS. RANA:   Q:   Necessarily it would have had to.   

MR. DILL:   A:   For information to have been included in 

that application, yeah.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And where is that assessment?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Again, I’ll ask you to clarify what -- 

you’re referring to an assessment of -- the strength 

of the First Nations’ claims to the area?  Or --  

MS. RANA:   Q:   Well, typically in treaty area it’s not a 

strength of claim, because they’re established rights.   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Right.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   It’s the nature and scope of the treaty 

rights that are at issue, and the potential impacts of 

the project on those rights, that’s the preliminary 

assessment.  Is that what B.C. Hydro conducted 

internally before it filed its CPCN application?   

MR. DILL:   A:   It made an assessment of the potential -- 

if I’m understanding your question correctly, it made 

an assessment, as you noted, being that the project is 

located within a treaty area.  That was determined and 

understood to be the case.  It made an assessment of 

the potential impacts of the project on those treaty 

rights, and information regarding that assessment was 

provided in the application, yes.  That’s what I’m 

saying.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And where in the application is -- can 

you point me to that?   

MR. DILL:   A:   So it’s Exhibit B-1, and if you’re 

referring specifically to -- well, I’ll start at 6.1.5 

in Exhibit B-1.  And that the title of that section is 

“Assessment of the Scope of the Duty to Consult”.  And 

there is then a subsection entitled “Treaty Rights”.  

And a further subsection which is 6.1.5.2, entitled 

“Potential Impacts”.  And in that section, B.C. Hydro 

describes what issues First Nations identified through 

the consultation process to that point.  And then -- 
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so that’s on page 6-11.  And then turning to page 6-12 

about halfway down the page, line 11, B.C. Hydro 

provides its assessment that: 

“Overall B.C. Hydro anticipates that the 

potential adverse impacts of the project on 

First Nations’ interest in the project area 

are likely to be minimal based on the 

following factors.”   

 And then goes on to list on that page, and continuing 

on to the following page, what those factors are.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So after preparing this section of the 

application, did B.C. Hydro, at any time, share that 

with West Moberly, or was the first time that West 

Moberly received it was part of the CPCN application?   

MR. DILL:   A:   To my knowledge, the first time would 

have been in sharing the CPCN application with West 

Moberly.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   In Mr. Muir’s email that we were 

referring to before the July 12th, 2011 email, he also 

raises the issue of cumulative effects assessment?  Do 

you see that there? 

Proceeding Time 2:33 p.m. T44 

MR. DILL:   A:   I see that reference, yes. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Are you aware of any time that B.C. Hydro 

advised West Moberly as to why it was not doing 

cumulative effects assessment?   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, Ms. Rana, could you ask your 

question again? 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Mr. Muir’s July 12th, 2011 email also 

raises a concern within the context of consultation 

about the fact that B.C. Hydro has not completed a 

cumulative effects assessment, yet it is applying for 

its CPCN.  Are you aware of any time that B.C. Hydro 

explained to West Moberly why it did not complete the 

cumulative effects assessment?  

MR. DILL:   A:   There probably two things to draw the 

Commission’s attention to.  It was during this same 

period of time that Mr. Muir sent this email to Ms. 

Mullard that the parties were engaged in discussions 

around the appropriate scope of a study, a community 

based study, as had been requested by West Moberly.  

And in the course of those discussions, and that may 

be what Mr. Muir was reflecting here in this email, 

West Moberly had indicated a desire to include within 

the scope of that study some consideration of 

cumulative effects, and that had become a point of 

discussion between the parties as to what was an 

appropriate scope for that study.   

  Ultimately, with West Moberly having taken 

the position that the study should accommodate some 

consideration of cumulative effects with B.C. Hydro 

having expressed some concern about the scope of the 
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study, and that it be focused on potential impacts of 

the DCAT project on West Moberly rights.  And to the 

extent that that required some consideration of -- to 

the extent there was a connection between those 

impacts and, for example, historical development in 

the area, that that would be an appropriate 

consideration of the study.  And ultimately the terms 

of reference for that study was agreed to by the 

parties in November, as was noted earlier, presumably 

to the satisfaction of both parties in that regard. 

  With respect to I think you phrased the 

question this way, whether -- you suggested I think 

that the question or concern being raised by Mr. Muir 

here related to whether B.C. Hydro had undertaken a 

cumulative effects assessment.  I understand that 

there were some questions raised in the written 

hearing process in relation to the scope of B.C. 

Hydro’s assessments, and in particular consideration 

of the cumulative effects assessment and responses 

provided in the course of that hearing.  So, I suspect 

that to the extent – this is a long way of saying this 

– expected to the extent that that was Mr. Muir’s 

question, that responses to that would have been 

provided in the course of the proceeding, the CPCN 

proceeding for the project.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   I just want to return to Exhibit B-34, 
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the evidentiary update that was filed on July 6th.  And 

I think these questions are best directed at Ms. 

Dutka, because I understand that -- in your opening, 

you mention that you do the engineering work. You're 

an engineer, so --. 

    Proceeding Time 2:38 p.m. T45 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Well, I don't do the design but as 

project manager, the engineering team reports in to 

me. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   Reports to you. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yeah. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So why don't we start with you.  As your 

evidentiary update sets out on page 3, starting at 

line 19, after B.C. Hydro had a teleconference with 

West Moberly on June 25th, and issues were raised 

around the river crossing, the DCAT project manager 

made inquiries with technical staff about the 

directional drilling suggestion.  Now, were you 

involved in those discussions at all?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So, yes, being the DCAT project manager, 

I was the one who initiated those discussions.  I 

would have -- or I did contact AMEC, contacted my 

colleague Mr. Slaney to find out if there was an 

expert in his firm that could help advise on this 

issue.  And I also spoke to our lead cables engineer 

and designer at B.C. Hydro in B.C. Hydro Engineering 
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as well about the issue. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So in carrying out this investigation 

following the June 25th teleconference, at no point did 

you advise West Moberly that you were in fact looking 

into their request.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   No, given the short time frame, you 

know, we started -- I started inquiring into this 

right after the June 25th call, and we were working as 

quickly as we could with our experts to develop an 

opinion on whether this would be possible or not.  And 

yes, we presented this for the first time on the 

evidence that was filed on Friday. 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And on July the 3rd, West Moberly wrote to 

B.C. Hydro and again noted that at any time they'd be 

willing to discuss alternatives for crossing the 

river.  And after receiving that letter on July the 

3rd, three days before the evidence was filed, B.C. 

Hydro still did not advise West Moberly that it was 

looking into it.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Well, if you look at the time line over 

that weekend, the --  

MS. RANA:   Q:   The 3rd was a Tuesday. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, thank you.  I'm just trying to 

remember every -- 

MS. RANA:   Q:   And you filed your evidence on Friday 

afternoon. 
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MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yeah, the last couple of weeks.  Okay.  

So I think the short answer to that is, again, you 

know, we approached our experts about on the -- might 

have been the morning of the 26th to start these 

inquiries, and really we hadn't yet acquired enough 

information, I guess, at that point to share it.  The 

information hadn't crystallized itself at that point, 

which is why it wasn't raised.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   And no further information has been 

provided to West Moberly.  There has been no report by 

your engineering team or any further detail.  The 

information provided with the supplementary evidence 

or the rebuttal evidence is the only information B.C. 

Hydro has provided to West Moberly on this issue.  

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, that's correct.  I mean, given the 

time frames, we tried to summarize as best we could 

our outcome of the findings.  We do mention that we'd 

be willing, absolutely, to meet with West Moberly to 

explain this a little better 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So that's an offer you're making now.  

The July 3rd letter and the request, you mean, hasn't 

been responded to yet, so is that something that 

you're saying now?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Well, we actually stated on line 26 and 

27 which is on page 5 of that evidence, from July 6th.   

MS. RANA:   Q:   So it’s part of your rebuttal evidence 
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but you haven't advised that directly to West Moberly 

at any point.  In other words you haven't responded to 

the July 3rd request that they made to meet with you at 

any time, to discuss the tunneling under or the 

crossing issue.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So I think there are a couple of points 

to make there.  Again first the one having not reached 

a point where we were ready to talk about our results 

as well.  We hadn't at that point yet received the 

final report, the impact assessment from West Moberly, 

and we received that on the Thursday. 

    Proceeding Time 2:43 p.m. T46 

MS. RANA:   Q:   So the short answer is, is there an offer 

to meet then? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yes, there is. 

MS. RANA:   Thank you.  Those are all my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Miller, or is there anybody else 

who has questions? 

MR. MILLER:   I did canvass the room earlier, Madam Chair.  

Maybe I'll just confirm.  Does anyone wish to cross-

examine before the Commission Staff?   

  It doesn't appear so, Madam Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please proceed, Mr. Miller. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MILLER: 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Good afternoon, panel.  I have a couple 

of questions about the West Moberly report, Exhibit 
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C5-20.  On page 14 of the report -- I don't think it's 

necessary you turn there but just for the record on 

page 14 there's a reference to primary data being 

collected from West Moberly through interviews, and 

then there's also a reference to secondary data being 

used in the report as well.  So my question to panel 

is:  Have you had a chance to review the report in 

detail to determine whether or not you agree -- 

disagree with any of the secondary data that West 

Moberly has used?      

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sorry for the delay on that.  I think, 

yes, we've reviewed the report, not to the eye of 

verifying on whether that data is valid or accurate.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So on a first blush review, you don't 

have any problems with their secondary sources of 

data?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Not that we're aware of right now. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you.  I took it from some of the 

questions being asked yesterday that there was some 

surprise on B.C. Hydro's and with a level of perhaps 

information or detail, however you want to 

characterize it, that found its way into the final 

report that perhaps wasn't in the draft report.  I'm 

taking that as perception because I never saw the 

draft report.  But is that a fair characterization, 

that there was a lot of detail in there that you 
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weren't aware of prior to receiving the report?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, I think it's fair to say that from 

B.C. Hydro's perspective there was substantive 

information included in the final report that was not 

included in the draft report. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And in fact to perhaps -- and I don't 

want to put words in your mouth again, but to address 

some of the extra evidence or facts as you put it have 

come out, you've offered to continue to meet with them 

to see if you can work through the difficulties that 

may have arisen, correct?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, I think that's accurate.  In 

response to the draft report that B.C. Hydro received, 

we provided a response to West Moberly in which we 

identified what we understood to be the issues as 

identified in the draft report in any case, and what 

our initial response was to those issues, including 

measures that we had already taken or were planning to 

take to address some of those issues.   

  In receiving the final reports only late 

last week, we've had a chance to review it but we'll 

want to continue to review that, and just as we did in 

relation to receiving the draft report from West 

Moberly, we will want to meet with West Moberly to 

discuss the final report and in particular any issues 

that are raised in that report that weren't raised in 
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the draft report; and even more generally to continue 

to engage them in dialogue around appropriate measures 

to address the impacts that have been identified, 

whether in the final or the draft report as part of an 

ongoing consultation process between B.C. Hydro and 

West Moberly in respect of this project. 

Proceeding Time 2:48 p.m. T47 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, again at first blush, if the report 

contains new information that Hydro wasn’t aware of, 

has that changed your assessment at all of the -- 

either the actual adverse effects or potential for 

adverse effects that arise from the project?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Based on the information that we have 

received to date from West Moberly, through their 

impact assessment report or otherwise, that 

information has, I think -- could be best 

characterized as having affirmed what was our 

assessment at the time of filing our CPCN application.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   It’s not altered it in any manner 

whatsoever?  It’s just merely an affirmation?  We got 

it right the first time, and the report proves that 

it’s right?   

MR. DILL:   A:   No.  Again, I mean, an assessment is, you 

know, at a certain altitude in terms of assessing the 

overall situation.  I think what the report does is 

identifies a number of more specific concerns or 
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issues that the First Nation has that we’re interested 

in continuing to work with them to address.  But those 

issues or concerns aren’t of the nature that would 

cause us to completely re-evaluate, or change our 

overall conclusion, I guess is the best way to 

describe that as to our assessment of potential 

impacts of the project on their rights.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I think you were here yesterday and 

also this morning, correct?   

MR. DILL:   A:   I was, yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And you listened to the West Moberly 

witnesses, and they indicated, at least in their view, 

that more consultation is required.  I think they 

refer to what had happened so far as step 1, and then 

I put a series of questions to them relating to how 

long it might take to complete the final steps.  And I 

think the answers I got back were in the range of six 

months to two years to finalize the consultation 

activities, depending on various factors, including 

the willingness of the parties.  You heard that 

evidence?   

MR. DILL:   A:   I did, yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Do you agree with that assessment?  

That it’s going to take that long to work out the -- 

what West Moberly is calling the consultation issues 

that remain.   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Mr. Miller, I mean, I think I’d like to 

start by saying that in our view, the consultation 

process has been ongoing since March of 2010, when we 

first notified First Nations, including West Moberly, 

about this DCAT project.  Certainly the community-

based impact assessment study that was undertaken was, 

from West Moberly’s perspective, an important tool to 

aid their participation in that consultation process.  

But was by no means, from B.C. Hydro’s perspective, 

the only opportunity for West Moberly to provide 

input, feedback, on the project.   

  In more direct answer to your question, we 

certainly do anticipate, you know, a continued 

consultation process as the project proceeds through 

the remainder of this phase, and if approved, into an 

implementation phase.  I wouldn’t want to hazard a 

guess as to, you know, how long that -- well, I would 

say this, I guess, is a better way to describe it, is 

that that consultation process is intended to take us 

to the conclusion of the project.  So, at whatever 

point the project concludes is, you know, construction 

is complete, that would be the point at which, from 

our perspective, consultation would be complete.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   But as the line is being built, certain 

activities are no longer subject to being changed.  

Correct?   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  True.   

Proceeding Time 2:53 p.m. T48 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, you know, to say that we’ll finish 

consultation at the end of the project when we knock 

the last nail into the last piece of timber, you may 

say, “Well. yeah, we consulted over that, but a lot 

has happened along that line.  That is water under the 

bridge, so to speak,” correct?   

  So, I am trying to get it more fine tuned 

and maybe I can put it in perspective for you this 

way.  As I understand Hydro’s evidence, they are 

offering to continue to meet with West Moberly to try 

and accommodate or mitigate these concerns that West 

Moberly expresses, correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I mean, Ms. Dutka offered that a moment 

ago, and it has been a theme throughout Hydro’s 

evidence:  As new impacts or new information comes in, 

we’ll work with West Moberly.  But at some point in 

time, you have to start making decisions and putting 

shovels in the ground.  So how long do you see actual 

preconstruction consultation -- or don’t even use 

“consultation”, use “discussion” -- going on, to work 

out these issues?  

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So, I am just going to start the 

response, and then Mr. Dill may finish up with some 
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additional points.  So, I think what you are asking is 

how we can work, what the timing might be with respect 

to perhaps things we can mitigate before construction 

begins?   

  So, I’ve talked a little bit earlier today 

about a couple of particular issues that were 

identified, seasonal rounds and trails.  And talked a 

bit about what the potential mitigation measures would 

be for those should we, you know, be able to get some 

more detailed information about exactly what those 

impacts on those items might be.  We’ve also started 

the moose and, you know, provided evidence on the 

moose, and the horizontal directional drilling.  So, 

these issues that have been identified so far, again, 

as we’ve said, we are definitely willing to meet with 

West Moberly, find out some details about those, and 

perhaps develop mitigation plans to the extent 

possible.  You know, based on our current timelines, 

should the project be approved, construction will 

start later towards the end of this year, and I think 

for those issues that have been identified, you know, 

I am optimistic that we will be able to work something 

out to mitigate any impacts that we do determine may 

happen.   

MR. DILL:   A:   I don’t know if it adds to what Ms. Dutka 

has said, but I would just generally say that based on 
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the information that has been provided to us to date, 

we have, in the response we provided to West Moberly 

in respect of their draft report, identified some 

number of measures that we believe address the 

concerns that they’ve raised.  As has been noted, 

there are some additional concerns that have been 

raised in the draft report, and we’ve provided some 

response to those and continued to be open to meeting 

with West Moberly to hear more about those, and to 

ensure that the appropriate measures are taken to 

address those concerns as well.  Based on -- as Ms. 

Dutka has said, I think based on what issues or 

concerns have been brought forward to date, we would 

be hopeful that the parties could, you know, well -- 

yeah, we would be hopeful that the parties would be 

able to find, reach agreement on those measures, you 

know, in a timely way. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Well, everyone is hopeful that the 

parties can reach measures by agreement, but just 

looking at the history of what has gone on between 

West Moberly and Hydro on this project, agreement has 

been reached, but I wouldn’t call it, at least from my 

experience in these sort of applications, in a timely 

manner.  We’ve heard lots of cross-examination already 

about what was supposed to have happened.  One party 

had one view, another had another view.  So everything 
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hasn’t gone smoothly.  So, do you expect from this 

point forward a very smooth relationship, clear 

understanding with them?  The parties are going to all 

of a sudden have a major new understanding about the 

willingness, that they’re going to work together to 

get this done? 

Proceeding Time 2:58 p.m. T49 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Perhaps I didn’t -- perhaps a better 

way of describing what I intended to be as my response 

was to say that B.C. Hydro would intend, as is 

required of it, to uphold the honour of the Crown.  

That any issues or concerns that have been raised by 

West Moberly will be appropriately avoided, minimized, 

mitigated, or otherwise accommodated, prior to 

proceeding with the project.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   West Moberly is saying that they needed 

a cumulative impact assessment done, and that’s what 

their evidence has been and that can take up to two 

years.  So, is Hydro willing to agree to that?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   As I mentioned earlier, we have looked 

at the cumulative effects issue for this project.  And 

as I explained earlier, we looked at the regulatory 

issues.  But more importantly, we looked at the 

project itself and the potential impacts on the land 

and the nature of the land that the project was to be 

built on.  And we didn’t feel that a cumulative 
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effects study was warranted.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Well, I know that’s your view.  And 

I’ve heard that testimony.  But apparently West 

Moberly disagrees, and this is going to be one of the 

issues that I think -- well, I am speculating -- that 

will be put on the table on a go-forward basis between 

yourselves.  And if it’s not resolved, what comfort 

does the Commission have that everyone is really 

working as diligently as they could to make sure there 

is agreement?  I mean, do we wait two years?  I mean, 

what would that do to the project from the 

consultation perspective?  If you had to wait two 

years for a cumulative impact study to be done.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sorry.  So, B.C. Hydro feels that we, 

from a scientific point of view, did an adequate 

environmental assessment for this type of project, for 

the DCAT project.  As to what a two-year delay would 

do to the project, if we were to wait, do an 

assessment and then begin, obviously there would be a 

delay in the in-service date if we were to spend 

another two years doing that assessment. 

    Proceeding Time 3:03 p.m. T50 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Let's talk a bit about the 

selection process for the type of report that's going 

to be used when adequacy of First Nation consultation 

becomes an issue in a hearing.  In this, as I 
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understood the evidence from this morning, there 

seemed to have been a shift from Hydro's understanding 

about the type of report that was initially being 

contemplated and then later requested by West Moberly, 

is that right?   

MR. DILL:   A:   You're referring to the study, is that 

correct? 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, what I described this morning was 

that at the first meeting with West Moberly in respect 

of this project, which was in June 2010, West Moberly 

had identified to us an interest in undertaking a 

traditional use study to inform their -- or to help 

inform their participation in respect to consultation 

regarding this project.  We were supportive of them 

undertaking such a study and went on to actually 

propose to them a terms of reference for such a study, 

a traditional use study.  And the parties proceeded 

from there to exchange proposals regarding such a 

study and to engage in discussion, seeking to reach 

agreement on appropriate terms of reference for our 

study.  And it was in the course of those discussions 

that West Moberly indicated to B.C. Hydro that their 

desire was, in fact, to undertake an impact assessment 

study rather than a traditional use study, and 

ultimately it was a community based impact assessment 



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  672 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

study that the parties reached agreement on the terms 

of reference for and has been carried out.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So you mentioned that there was some 

back and forth about the terms of reference for the 

TUS, correct? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   What's Hydro's concerns about the 

proper scope of the TUS?  Why doesn't it just agree 

with everything that a First Nation wants in a TUS?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, in general, B.C. Hydro would be of 

a view that a study of that nature, a traditional use 

study should be focused on informing consultation in 

respect to that project, and so should relate to -- 

should address matters that relate to that project.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Solely, directly related or indirectly 

related.   

MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, I'm not sure I understand your 

question. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So you said that B.C. Hydro's concern 

is to restrict the reference to the effects of the 

project, correct?  Something along those lines?   

MR. DILL:   A:   I think I said that the study should 

relate to matters concerning the project, yeah.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   How directly do they have to concern 

the project?  Does it have to be a direct 

relationship?  Can it be an indirect relationship?  
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Where does Hydro draw the line, if anywhere?  And what 

sorts of cause and effect will actually be included in 

the terms of reference? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, I mean, I don't know that I could 

answer that in a general way.  That would apply to any 

study in relation to any project.  But I could say 

that in the case of this project at least, the view 

that Hydro took was that there should be some 

relationship, some connection between what's being 

studied and the DCAT project.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So when you were negotiating the terms 

of reference initially for the TUS study, were the 

negotiations over things B.C. Hydro thought shouldn't 

be included within the scope of the study?         

MR. DILL:   A:   I think there were a number of aspects of 

the terms of reference that were discussed.  The 

scope, the overall scope was one of those.  I 

understand that there were also discussions around 

what was an appropriate budget for the study and some 

of the other details associated with that.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Also this morning I think you indicated 

that the first time you heard of a request for the TEK 

was either reading the report or sometime recently, 

that they had wanted one?  Or Mr. Sanderson I think 

had put that to you this morning, had one ever been 

requested?   
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MR. DILL:   A:   Yes.  To my knowledge a TEK study was 

never requested by West Moberly in the context of this 

study.  The first reference I heard to I think was 

yesterday. If it had been requested earlier on, or was 

sort of -- I know it is somewhat speculative, but 

would have been something Hydro would have taken into 

consideration?  Or is something like a TEK beyond what 

Hydro is willing to participate in? 

Proceeding Time 3:09 p.m. T51 

MR. DILL:   A:   Well, I think as general rule we would 

seriously consider any request that a First Nation 

made to us to undertake a study in the context of the 

particular project being discussed and what the First 

Nation articulated as being in their interest, and 

reason for wanting to undertake that study, and how it 

would inform the consultation process.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   This morning, Mr. Slaney, I believe you 

referred to the Environmental Management Plan? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   This, your counsel may be able to help 

you on this.  Has this been filed?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Madam Chair, I am advised it was filed as 

part of the consultation record.  Of course the 

consultation record is confidential, but it has been 

filed long since, but only in that way. 

MR. MILLER:   Was it part of the filing this morning?  Or 
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one of the earlier filings? 

MR. SANDERSON:   No, one of the earlier filings. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That is the Friday filing? 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   That is fine, if it has been filed, I 

just wanted to make sure it had been filed. 

MR. SANDERSON:   It is Exhibit B-32, which I think was 

attachment 1 to Exhibit B-32, which would have been 

last week. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   What input was sought from West Moberly 

in developing that plan? 

MR. DILL:   A:   I will respond to that if I can, Mr. 

Miller.  I guess the simple answer to your question is 

that in – I am trying to remember the date now – early 

May of this year, we provided West Moberly with a 

draft of the construction and environmental management 

plan, and invited their review and comments on that 

plan.  That said, I think the more fulsome answer is 

that the sharing of that document with West Moberly 

and the invitation for them to provide input on it, is 

only part of what has been a two and a half year 

exercise in inviting their input on various 

environmental aspects of the project that goes back to 

the very initial meetings with West Moberly in June of 

2010, whereby we informed them of our plans to 

undertake an environmental overview assessment, and 

described the various studies that would inform that 
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assessment.  Subsequently in, I think later in that 

same month, June 2010, we shared with West Moberly 

information on the scope of the environmental field 

studies that we intended to undertake, and invited 

them to participate in those studies.  Then, in March 

2011 we shared with them the draft environmental 

overview assessment report, and in July of 2011, 

shared with them the scope of some additional 

environmental field studies we sought to undertake, 

and once again invited their participation in that 

work.  

  So, I think really the provision of the 

draft environmental management plan, you know, was 

part of a longer process of sharing with them 

information on the environmental work in relation to 

the project, all of which informed and led up to that 

environmental management plan.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   When you shared the draft environmental 

management plan, and extended the invitation, did they 

respond substantively with input?   

MR. DILL:   A:   No, they have not provided a response 

directly to the environmental management plan, 

although they have, as you are aware, provided us with 

the impact assessment report that they’ve undertaken.  

The draft report, in early June, and the final report 

in May here.   
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  And in response to that impact assessment 

report, the draft reports in particular, we sought to 

provide West Moberly with information on measures that 

had had been identified within the environmental 

management plan, that we believe address many, if not 

all of the concerns that they’ve raised.  And in the 

information we’ve provided to West Moberly, we made 

reference to certain sections of the environmental 

management plan that related to the various issues and 

concerns that had been raised in the report.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, new topic.  Page 84 of the West 

Moberly report, references two reviews conducted by 

non-governmental organizations.  One is from the 

Forest Practices Board and one is from the University 

of British Columbia.  Do you have that reference?   

Proceeding Time 3:14 p.m. T52 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Which, the --  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   It’s page 84, under Section 3.3.  

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Oh, you mean -- this page in the 

report, or that particular reference they’re 

describing?   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   This is what I’m looking at.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   I was just wondering if you were 

talking about it before.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Right.  So, when -- let me ask you 

this.  Before receiving the West Moberly report, we 
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you aware of those two reports from the NGOs?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Personally, no.  My team may have 

looked at them.  I have not.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Have you had a chance to review 

the reports as of receiving the West Moberly report?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   No.  Now I want to ask you some 

questions about V-E-Cs, or I think as Mr. Sanderson 

calls them, VECs.  West Moberly says in its report on 

page 111 that B.C. Hydro didn’t engage in open scoping 

to identify VECs or valued social components, for the 

impact assessment.  And they make the comment that the 

scope of the assessment for DCAT was set without input 

from West Moberly.  Okay?   

  And then on page 112 of the report, it says 

it’s unclear when the decision about what VECs to 

include in the assessment was made, but that was 

presumably made prior to July 21, 2010, since that is 

when a field survey was undertaken.  So, I know you 

addressed this a bit this morning.  I believe it was 

in response to Mr. Sanderson’s questions.  But can you 

just summarize again how the VECs were selected 

initially?  What was the process you went through?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Okay.  So, the selection of the VECs, 

you know, we talked about it earlier.  That, you know, 

it started with each of the disciplines informing 
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themselves of the issues in the area.  And that 

included a number of things:  The desktop review that 

was done in the spring; it was also a result of what 

they learned in the field studies that were done over 

the summer; it was also a result of some of the 

information that was obtained in consultation.  We 

heard earlier about a wetland used by moose that was 

part of the information that went into the process.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I missed that last part.  You were 

speaking quietly.  Sorry, what was that about the 

moose?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   In a 2010 meeting with West Moberly, 

there was a reference made to some of the issues that 

they were interested in.  In particular, a wetland 

used by moose.  Okay?  And so wetlands were already on 

our list for potential VECs, so we didn’t add them, 

but it certainly reinforced the importance that they 

needed to be there.  So, to that extent, they did have 

input to the process.   

    Proceeding Time 3:19 p.m. T53 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So when did someone from Hydro first go 

to West Moberly and say, "These are the VECs we're 

going to study.  What do you guys think?"   

MR. DILL:   A:   When we met with West Moberly initially 

in June 2010, we shared with them at that time our 

plans to undertake an environmental overview 
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assessment and the various disciplines that would be 

addressed in that overview assessment.  And we had 

some discussion with them at that time regarding some 

of their concerns that related to environmental 

considerations and in particular that identified some 

concerns related to wildlife, specifically 

fragmentation, wildlife corridors in a particularly 

wetland area that Mr. Slaney referred to.  And that 

information was shared with others on the project team 

including Mr. Slaney, to help inform the process of 

selecting VECs and carrying out the environmental 

overview assessment. 

  West Moberly in the course of that meeting 

otherwise informed us that they were interested in 

seeing the results of the environmental assessment 

once complete, and as noted earlier, that was shared 

with them in March of 2011.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Let me fine-tune my request maybe a 

little. 

MR. DILL:   A:   Sure. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Maybe help speed things along.  Did 

someone from Hydro, or on behalf of Hydro, go to West 

Moberly and say, "We finalized the list of VECs we're 

going to be looking at.  Here it is.  What do you 

think?"   

MR. DILL:   A:   No.  
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MR. MILLER:   Q:   Why not? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Again, on the basis the initial meeting 

that we had with West Moberly in which we did discuss 

generally our plans to undertake an environmental 

assessment and the range of different disciplines that 

would be considered, as well as the information we 

shared with West Moberly very shortly after that 

meeting, which included information on the scope of 

the various studies that we -- field studies that we 

intended to undertake to inform that assessment, that 

information was provided to West Moberly as an 

opportunity for them to identify any issues or 

concerns that they might have that would help inform 

the assessment, including the identification of VECs 

as you've described them.  And what information was 

received from First Nations including West Moberly, as 

I described earlier, particularly in relation to some 

wildlife issues, was taken into consideration.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Mr. Slaney, as one who performs these 

sorts of assessments, do you think the process might 

be more smooth when dealing with First Nations if 

there was greater confirmation given by them as to 

what exactly they wanted to see in the report?  Or 

maybe not confirmation.  Greater input in what should 

be studied in the reports?   

  In other words, let me put it this way.  Do 
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you believe that First Nation members living around 

the land might have a slightly greater understanding 

of what's happening on the land than looking into some 

literature that may be four or five years old, and 

that might be a better place to start? 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   So the answer is yes, that we value 

that information, and that's a part of the 

consultation process that we look for and we do value 

the information from the people on the land.   

Proceeding Time 3:24 p.m. T54 

MR. MILLER:   Okay.  Madam Chair, I note the time.  I’m 

not done.  I likely have 15 minutes or so more.  But 

I’ll have a better idea if we could take a break now 

and fine-tune some of the remaining questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let’s us then take our coffee break, 

and return twenty to four.   

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:25 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:45 P.M.)               T55 & 56 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  I understand that 

Mr. Landry has a plane to catch, and he has requested 

some accommodation, meaning that we would take a break 

from this cross-examination and talk about the DCAT 

tour matter.  So if that’s okay with everybody, that’s 

what we’ll do right now, then.   

  So, since this morning after we heard your 

submissions, the panel has reflected on this potential 
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DCAT tour idea, whether it’s a real tour or a virtual 

tour.  And where we are now this afternoon is that our 

preference still is the real tour of the route, if it 

can be made to happen.  Because the context is crucial 

to the panel.  In terms of protocol, we are convinced 

-- and the only way to deal with these as was proposed 

by Mr. Sanderson that the group would consist of the 

panel and then legal counsels for B.C. Hydro and West 

Moberly, and then we require a neutral third-party 

tour guide.  So, that’s then a challenge to work out.  

But we certainly agreed that it has to bee a neutral 

person.  And we don’t have any need -- and we promise 

not to ask questions, not to cause any more difficulty 

than we have done so far.   

  In terms of the timeline, then, I believe 

the July 19th and July 23rd dates were raised as 

alternatives, and from the panel’s perspective, the 

July 23rd would be the best date.  And in terms of the 

regulatory timetable, then I didn’t -- my math 

indicates that if we take the existing dates for the 

submissions which was B.C. Hydro, July 16th, 

interveners July 25th, and Hydro reply, July 31st, if we 

move all those dates forward by one week plus a day, 

that means then that B.C. Hydro’s final submission 

would be then due 24th, which is one day after the 

tour.  Interveners, August 2nd, and the reply from B.C. 
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Hydro, August 8th.  Now, that may be very tight, then, 

for Mr. Sanderson, and I realize it’s a long weekend 

too.  But if that’s the timetable, we have, and it's 

very tight but that's the only one we have been able 

to come up with. 

    Proceeding Time 3:48 p.m. T57 

  And then today is July 10th, so I think you 

would have to then very quickly try to see the 

logistics whether it is doable, and certainly all 

parties need to know then by Friday whether that is 

workable or not.  And if it's workable then we amend 

the regulatory timetable, and if not then I guess it 

will not happen.   

  So, Mr. Sanderson, any suggestions?  

MR. SANDERSON:   Madam Chair, I will just seek to confirm, 

given that's your wish, that it's doable.  I mean I 

can't make a confirmation on logistics, but at least 

we have a target now so I can get back to the 

Commission and the parties as quickly as possible, 

hopefully by tomorrow and certainly next week to see 

what can be arranged.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanderson.  Any other 

comments by parties?   

MR. SANDERSON:   We'd just ask that if this is acceptable 

to every party that they should confirm it on the 

record, or if they're objecting they should also 
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confirm that so there's no doubt about what's been 

agreed to here.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And when you say "on record", Mr. 

Miller, right now?   

MR. MILLER:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Can you then just give everyone a turn 

please?  

MS. RANA:   That is acceptable to us, thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Rana.   

MR. MILLER:   City of Dawson Creek? 

MR. HILDEBRAND:   My instructing officer is still away on 

holidays, so the only thing I can do is to say that I 

see personally nothing objectionable in the procedure. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Hildebrand.   

MR. MILLER:   Shell Canada.   

MR. LANDRY:   Madam Chair, I don't suspect there is any 

issue, but I won't be able to confirm that tonight on 

the record but we'll do that in the next day or so to 

confirm that, okay?  If that's acceptable to you.  

We're going to have to make a phone call or two. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's fine.  Thank you, Mr. Landry. 

MR. LANDRY:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   B.C. Old Age Pensioners' Organization.   

MS. BRAITHWAITE:   I think I will also need to confirm 

that.  I know I'm away that week, but I'm not sure 

about the other people in my office.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  And then from -- we will 

hear then tomorrow -- I know it takes time to work out 

the logistics, but tomorrow or Thursday then if you 

can confirm that, Mr. Sanderson. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, as soon as we know we'll advise. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

  Then we go back to finishing the cross-

examination, and before Miller continues, just one 

brief comment on behalf of the Panel I would like to 

make.  You have seen that so far this Panel has been 

pretty lenient throughout the day, allowing the B.C. 

Hydro witnesses to have a conversation when there's a 

question asked, and confer before one of you answers.  

And in this Commission setting, that is acceptable to 

a degree.  But for instance, just before we had the 

break, Mr. Miller asked you, Mr. Slaney, as a 

professional what you would do, and you were asked 

that as a professional, so we don't believe that you 

should then consult B.C. Hydro management team members 

who are your client.  And similarly I think when it 

comes to somebody representing the aboriginal 

department question, then when it comes to your area 

of expertise, Mr. Dill, you should then answer that 

directly on your own.  Thank you.  

Proceeding Time 3:53 p.m. T58 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MILLER (Continued): 
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MR. MILLER:   Q:   I just have one more series of 

questions for you, panel.  On page 112 of the West 

Moberly report, in the second paragraph on the page, 

it states: 

“The determination of which wildlife species 

were identified and potentially included in 

the assessment was based on whether it 

satisfied the following criterion:  The 

British Columbia Conservation Data Centre 

lists wildlife species at risk, i.e., listed 

species for the study area.”   

 Now, can you confirm that was the selection process?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Well, the full range of criteria that 

were used is listed in the assessment, and what we’re 

looking at in Table 1-6 there is the summary -- what 

was the last thing that made or broke the decision.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  So what other criterion were 

used, or can you point me to the specific page 

outlining the other criteria?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Sure, just a second.  So, if we go back 

to the B-1, Appendix F, it’s listed in Sections 4-2, 

5-2 and 6-2.  So if we go to 6-2, which is the 

wildlife one --  

MR. SANDERSON:   I believe it was page 104 of 207.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Thank you, yes.  So, the general 

discussion is there, but actually if we look over on 
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6-3, which is on page 106, there is a list of the 

criteria.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Is that under 6.3.1.1?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   One of the themes West Moberly, as I 

understand it, has been putting forward is the concept 

of a baseline.  So, I think to some extent they’re 

making the argument that when we look at population 

effects, and what a particular project might do, we’re 

looking already at a hampered population base, as I 

understand their argument.  It’s not a healthy one 

that, say, may have existed 50 years ago, before there 

was all the development in the area.  So, is there any 

validity to the concern that West Moberly seems to be 

expressing that by the time the species are already at 

risk, we’re too late for an environmental and an 

ecological perspective.  We really need to be stepping 

way back and looking not when they’re at risk, but 

when even there’s potential for them to be at risk, 

and determining overall impact from that perspective.   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   Sorry.  Do you mean that we should be 

looking temporally back until when the population was 

at some large greater strength?  Or that we should be 

looking at populations now that are --  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Well, the populations now may not be 

classified as a species at risk, but they may be very 
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close to it, given the historical change and what’s 

happened in the past.  So, I guess what I’m asking you 

is, is there validity to their concern that by 

focusing on a species at risk as defined in the 

criterion, that that’s too narrow of a view for 

determining impact?  

  I think the way the chief put it yesterday 

in another manner was, well, you’re saying, for 

example, we’re only taking two hectares.  But if it’s 

two hectares and there’s only ten hectares left, 

that’s a big difference than taking two hectares when 

there’s a million hectares left.  So if we transport 

the same sort of concept to species, is there any 

validity to that argument? 

Proceeding Time 3:58 p.m. T59 

MR. SLANEY:   A:   If we only looked at the animals 

themselves, yes.  But, we actually looked at the 

habitat, and to go back to the moose, for example, we 

looked at where the project was going relative to the 

habitat.  We included portions of the habitat that are 

important to moose, like wetlands, so when we came 

down and said, “Well, do we need the moose itself,”  

well, we’ve already included the important habitat, we 

have avoided, to the extent we know, the other 

important habitats.  We also, at that point, had done 

a field survey which had noted that there were moose 
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in the area.  In fact, I think we looked at 43 sites 

for wildlife, and of those, 20 had recent moose sign, 

and we had no reason to suspect that the moose 

population wasn’t at least reasonable.  So, as I say, 

we looked at the current situation, and we looked at 

the habitat. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you, those are my questions. 

COMMISSIONER BROWN:    Mr. Dill, I have a question for 

you, and I am wondering about whether your department 

has a policy or a terms of reference for consulting 

with First Nations on projects like this? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, a --? 

COMMISSIONER BROWN:    A policy, a terms of reference, 

some sort of -- 

MR. DILL:   A:   We have a set of practices that we employ 

in carrying out our consultation activities, but not a 

policy per se, or a terms of reference.  We approach 

consultation with First Nations on each project as a 

unique set of circumstances, and we attempt to engage 

First Nations in a manner that takes in to account 

their interest and their desires in respect of how 

consultation will be carried out, and to some extent 

agree to and set a consultation process, you know, 

through discussion with First Nations.  Of course, 

with the aim of carrying out or ensuring that some of 

the basic tenants of consultation are met, in 
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particular that information regarding the project is 

shared with the First Nations, and the First Nations 

have the opportunity to express their views, that to 

the extent any issues or concerns are raised that 

those issues and concerns are discussed, and 

considered and taken into account in the project and 

to the extent necessary that measures are identified 

to avoid or mitigate, or if necessary, accommodate 

those impacts.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   So, obviously you take into account 

the project, you take into account the environment.  

Do you take into account the nature of the First 

Nations community?  So, for example, I am not sure if 

you knew, but had you known that a band like West 

Moberly had received hundreds and perhaps thousands of 

requests each year for potential consultation, has 

twenty or so going on at a time, has limited funds, do 

you take into account those kinds of things as well? 

MR. DILL:   A:   Yes, we most certainly take into account 

the capacity of the First Nation to participate in the 

consultation process, and in the case of this project, 

and in the case of consultation with West Moberly 

specifically, they identified to us during our very 

first meeting that there was a requirement on their 

part, in fact, for some initial capacity funding to 

allow them to participate in that process, and we 
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provided them with such capacity funding effectively 

immediately following that meeting to allow for that 

participation.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   Mr. Dill, have you began the 

consultation process for GDAT yet?  

MR. DILL:   A:   No, we’ve not -- it is the case that in 

the course of some of the discussions that we had with 

First Nations on the DCAT project we made reference to 

-- you’ll see that in fact in the presentation that -- 

I think you’ll see that in the presentation that Ms. 

Dutka referred to earlier in which she corrected the 

omission of the one page, the June 2010 presentation.  

We discussed with First Nations in that very first 

round of meetings, the broader context within which 

this project was being proposed in terms of 

reinforcing the transmission system within that Peace 

Region more generally.  At that time, at least not to 

my knowledge, the GDAT project wasn’t conceived, and 

even to this point is only in the earliest phases of 

conception.  And to answer to your question, we have 

not formally notified First Nations of that project to 

this stage.   

    Proceeding Time 4:04 p.m. T60 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So if I may, sorry, just to clarify some 

of Mr. Dill's comments, one referring to that 

presentation from June 3rd, just the particular point, 



B.C. Hydro Dawson Creek/Chetwynd Area Transmission Project                         
July 10, 2012 ,  Volume  2                                                                                           Page:  693 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

I believe it's the ninth slide about the DCAT plan, 

talking about integrating potential long-term 

transmission needs in northeast B.C., and so that's 

where that fit in. 

  As far as the GDAT project, it's not 

officially a project yet per se within the Hydro 

system, because we are so early in the process.  We're 

not at a stage where we have all the alternatives laid 

out and so forth, and I think we've described in the 

application sort of why GDAT as it was was conceived 

in order to help evaluate the alternatives for the 

DCAT project.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   Okay, thank you.  

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Mr. Dill, when you were introduced 

you said that in your role at B.C. Hydro you consult 

with First Nations when B.C. Hydro is contemplating a 

major project.  And you've just said that you or B.C. 

Hydro hasn't consulted First Nations on the GDAT 

project.  Did you consult on the DCAT project while it 

was being contemplated?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Sorry, if I understand, just if I can 

clarify your question, did we consult with First 

Nations on the -- 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Well, on either.  I mean if you're 

saying that in your role you consult with First 

Nations when a major project is being contemplated, 
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I'm assuming that GDAT is at least in the 

contemplation stage.  I mean you're talking about it, 

you're putting it in slide shows.  Is it being 

contemplated?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   I think I'll try and answer that one if 

I may.  So when we consulted on DCAT, we had a number 

of alternatives, or two alternatives that we felt were 

feasible and ones that we were seriously considering 

in order to address the needs in the South Peace.  In 

terms of GDAT, an option was conceived, and I should 

probably review the system planning report to fully 

explain this, but in order to help evaluate the DCAT 

alternatives.  We haven't fully evaluated GDAT itself 

from the, you know, to the extent that there may be 

multiple alternatives for that, so it is not -- 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Yes, I appreciate that. 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   I'm trying to figure out where in 

the timeline of a project you begin your consultation, 

and earlier you'd said or I'd understood you to say 

that was when you were contemplating a project.  So, 

but now it seems that you're saying you do that when 

you've got the project alternatives pretty much pinned 

down.  So, is that what you consider to be 

contemplating a project?   

Proceeding Time 4:07 p.m. T61 
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MR. DILL:   A:   Yeah, it may vary a little bit between 

the circumstances of an individual project.  

Generally, we attempt to engage First Nations as early 

on in the process as possible.  I think in order to 

have a basis of consultation, that requires a certain 

conceptualization of what’s being considered.  Sorry.  

Certain conceptualization of what’s being considered 

or for that consultation to have some basis to be 

meaningful, in a certain way.  I guess in answer to 

your question, in the case of the DCAT project, it was 

in early 2010 that we were in a position that the 

project, as it was conceived at that time, was far 

enough along in its consideration to necessitate, or 

to make valuable First Nation consultation.  In 

respect of the GDAT projects or, you know, conceived 

project it’s not far enough along in that process to 

have determined that it’s an appropriate time to 

engage First Nations in consultation.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   So at the engagement point of the 

DCAT project, that would be a pretty difficult 

engagement point, then.  Is that fair to say?   

MR. DILL:   A:   Again, it can vary, I think, from project 

to project, depending on the scope of the project and 

the regulatory requirements associated with it, and 

what initial assessment there is of the potential 

impacts that project may have on First Nation rights 
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and interests.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Thank you.   

  Mr. Slaney, I have a question about B.C. 

Hydro’s vegetation management plan, and I am 

wondering, is that something that you have reviewed 

for this project in the context of the particular 

plants that are of interest to West Moberly?  We’ve 

heard that they’re interested for example in various 

lichens, and mosses and plants for medicine.  And also 

interested in berries.  And is that something that 

you’ve considered, or that you’ve been asked to 

consider?   

MR. SLANEY:   A:   No, we haven’t.  We’ve looked at 

vegetation on the route for a variety of other issues, 

and we have looked, for example, for rare plants, 

issues like that.  But we haven’t received any 

information that would go beyond that.  We do have 

some basic issues about berries and other plants that 

are there, they're part of the inventory, but exactly 

which ones relate to the First Nation and how they use 

them, we wouldn't presume to do that without their 

information. 

    Proceeding Time 4:10 p.m. T62 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   And have you asked them for that 

information?   

MR. DILL:   A:   We have, dating back to June of 2010, 
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shared with them the scope of the field studies that 

we plan to undertake in the summer of 2010, and 

similarly, when further studies were contemplated in 

the summer of 2011, we again shared with them what the 

scope of those studies would be.  As well, as you 

heard earlier, we shared with First Nations including 

West Moberly the draft environmental overview 

assessment in March of 2011.  Those were, in our view, 

all opportunities for West Moberly or other First 

Nations to identify to us any particular issues or 

concerns that they felt warranted some particular 

consideration, and in fact we invited First Nations to 

provide us with feedback on the scope of those studies 

and on the draft environmental assessment report.  In 

the case of West Moberly we didn't receive any such 

feedback from them.   

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   Sorry, just one more question on the 

vegetation management plan.  Ms. Dutka, you said 

earlier that you provide notice for pest management 

treatment when it's coming out.  Does B.C. Hydro have 

any policies with respect to eco-friendly means of 

dealing with management?  Organic rather than 

chemical?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So just reviewing what I mentioned 

earlier.  So we have this pest management plan which 

is, I believe, updated every five years.  We refer to 
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it in short as the PMP.  The PMP itself is the 

development of the management plan and the practices 

itself is consulted on with First Nations, and it's 

described clearly in the plan how that is 

accomplished. 

  Within the plan itself, it does describe 

the various methods of vegetation management.  Some 

include an application of herbicides.  Some include 

more manual methods.  There is also a section in the 

plan about preventing contamination of food, including 

berries, that describes how that is managed.  So 

there's a fair bit of detail in here about how the 

vegetation management is done.   

  And then again going back to when those 

notice of intent to treat, NITs are issued on an 

annual basis to First Nations for review, you know, 

and they review that plan, certainly they identify an 

area, "We've got medicines here or berries," just as 

an example, provide that feedback, say, "Look, it's 

looking like you might be getting too close to these 

areas. We gather medicine here,” vegetation management 

would then go back and figure out, well, is it a 

timing issue?  Do we just need to go in a bit earlier 

or later to spray the herbicides?  Perhaps we do a 

different, non-herbicide method in that particular 

area.    
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Proceeding Time 4:14 p.m. T63 

COMMISSIONER BROWN:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   The panel has no further questions.  

So, Mr. Sanderson, do you have some re-examination.  

RE-EXAMINATION BY MR. SANDERSON: 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you, Madam Chair.  Just two 

brief things.  One is just to pick up actually on 

Commissioner Brown’s last exchange with Ms. Dutka.  I 

think that the exhibit, which the record probably 

should show, Ms. Dutka was referring to is Exhibit B-

33, Attachment 1, and I’m told the plan that Ms. Dutka 

was referring to is attached to a June 15th letter from 

Mr. Dill.  So if you look for a June 15th letter in 

Attachment 1 dated June 15th, 2012, you should find 

that attached.  

  And the only other thing I had probably for 

you, Mr. Dill, although the discussion that you both 

had with Mr. Miller kind of overlapped between you and 

Ms. Dutka, so you may both contribute to this 

response, but Mr. Miller asked you a series of 

questions that I think is fair to characterize -- 

excuse me -- it’s fair to characterize as seeking to 

explore the scope or potential for future 

consultation.  So he asked you a series of questions 

of quite a broad nature about the scope for continuing 

to consult and reach agreement, and tested time 
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periods with you.  And I’d find it helpful if you 

could narrow that down a little bit, and deal with 

what you see to be the potential for additional 

consultation in light of the material you now have at 

hand, with respect to each of the following.  And 

describe the process you foresee, and also what time 

frame you might foresee it taking place in.   

  And I’ll start, I think, with the Pine 

River crossing.   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Okay.  I think I can speak to that one.  

So, looking back to the information we provided on 

July 6th, we’ve indicated we are willing to meet with 

West Moberly to review our findings, perhaps bring our 

technical experts to that meeting.  The timing of that 

meeting could happen any time, subject to schedules.   

  And certainly that’s an issue that we think 

we can deal with over the next couple of months, and 

should not impact construction timelines.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   The next thing, if we’re staying 

with that, you’re referring there to the issue that 

begins -- just a minute -- I guess it would be B-34.  

B-34 also deals with concerns that were raised in West 

Moberly’s report with respect to moose.  What’s the 

scope for any further discussion or consultation with 

respect to the information contained in Exhibit B-34 

relating to moose? 
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    Proceeding Time 4:17 p.m. T64 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   Sure, I'll speak to that one as well.  

So as we discussed earlier, the report we've provided 

is draft at this point.  We do look forward to 

discussing the findings of the draft report with West 

Moberly.  Again we would like to schedule a meeting.  

It could happen any time subject to scheduling.  After 

that, following that meeting I think the time line for 

sort of closing the loop on that issue, if you will, 

will in part depend on the outcome of the meeting.  

Depending on what the agreed-upon mitigation measures 

or so forth, if it's as -- if it involves perhaps 

updating our construction -- sorry, our environmental 

construction management plan, we could do that within 

a matter of weeks following the meeting.  If it 

involves -- you know, we feel right now we don't need 

to do further field work, but if after discussion with 

West Moberly we agree that that's an appropriate step 

to take, we feel then we could go out, complete that 

field work this summer, and revisit and finalize the 

report within a matter of a couple of months.  And 

again, I don't think that should affect the 

construction schedule. 

MR. SANDERSON:   There was also an Exhibit C-50 and 

discussion -- sorry, C5-20, discussion of or concerns 

expressed with respect to location of trails, 
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interference with trails, and also interference with 

the traditional seasonal round.  What form of 

additional consultation, if any, do you see being 

possible and over what time frame with respect to 

those issues?   

MS. DUTKA:   A:   So as I described this morning, in 

regards to trails and seasonal rounds, we would like 

to seek more detailed, more specific information about 

exactly -- in order to determine how the DCAT project 

may impact those, including location of the events, 

timing, nature of activities, that sort of thing.  

Again we would seek to meet with West Moberly or have 

them provide that information in writing.  That 

meeting could happen at any time subject to 

scheduling, anticipating that if they are relatively 

simple mitigation measures relating to the 

environmental management plan, or perhaps to 

construction management scheduling, that those could 

be resolved within a matter of weeks following that 

meeting. 

  If, as a result of that meeting, we agree 

to some more substantive changes, shifting some poles 

around to accommodate trails perhaps, that sort of 

thing, that that could be done within a couple of 

months following agreement on what the potential 

impacts to the project are.  And again, we don’t feel 
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that should impact the start of construction towards 

the end of the year.  

Proceeding Time 4:21 p.m. T65 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   And finally, is there anything I 

have missed in going through those that you’ve 

identified based on your review of exhibit C5-20, 

about which future consultation is either necessary 

from what you now know, and would cause you to be 

unable to meet the schedule you just described? 

MS. DUTKA:   A:   There is nothing that I can recall. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Q:   Thank you, those are my questions, 

Madam Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanderson.  Thank you 

panel, you are excused. 

(PANEL ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Is there any other business left to be 

dealt with, Mr. Miller?  Mr. Sanderson? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, let me just confirm that in so far 

as B.C. Hydro’s rebuttal testimony goes, that 

concludes its testimony, and from our perspective, the 

evidentiary record is complete. 

MR. MILLER:   I am not aware of anything further, Madam 

Chair, I believe this completes the oral phase of the 

evidentiary component of the First Nations 

Consultation Efforts. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Miller, and the panel is 
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then looking forward to hear from Mr. Sanderson 

whether our tour is on or not, and how.  And then 

following that information, we will issue the revised 

regulatory time table if so required.   

  Thank you everybody for your contributions, 

the meeting is adjourned. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:22 P.M.) 

 

 

 

 

 


